0001075415 false 12/31 2021 Q2 http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2021-01-31#OtherAssets http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2021-01-31#OtherAssets http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2021-01-31#OtherLiabilities http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2021-01-31#OtherLiabilities 0001075415 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorNotesDue2042Member 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorNotesDue2046Member 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 xbrli:shares 0001075415 2021-08-02 iso4217:USD 0001075415 2021-06-30 0001075415 2020-12-31 iso4217:USD xbrli:shares 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:CumulativeCommonDistributionsMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:ParentMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-01-01 2021-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:ParentMember 2021-01-01 2021-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-01-01 2021-03-31 0001075415 2021-01-01 2021-03-31 0001075415 dhc:CumulativeCommonDistributionsMember 2021-01-01 2021-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-01-01 2021-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-03-31 0001075415 dhc:CumulativeCommonDistributionsMember 2021-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:ParentMember 2021-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-03-31 0001075415 2021-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:ParentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:CumulativeCommonDistributionsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:CumulativeCommonDistributionsMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:ParentMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2019-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2019-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2019-12-31 0001075415 dhc:CumulativeCommonDistributionsMember 2019-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:ParentMember 2019-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2019-12-31 0001075415 2019-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-01-01 2020-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:ParentMember 2020-01-01 2020-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-01-01 2020-03-31 0001075415 2020-01-01 2020-03-31 0001075415 dhc:CumulativeCommonDistributionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-03-31 0001075415 dhc:CumulativeCommonDistributionsMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember dhc:ShareholdersMember 2020-01-01 2020-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:ParentMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember dhc:ShareholdersMember 2020-01-01 2020-03-31 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember dhc:ShareholdersMember 2020-01-01 2020-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-01-01 2020-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-01-01 2020-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-03-31 0001075415 dhc:CumulativeCommonDistributionsMember 2020-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:ParentMember 2020-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-03-31 0001075415 2020-03-31 0001075415 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:ParentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:CumulativeCommonDistributionsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:CumulativeCommonDistributionsMember 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:ParentMember 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-06-30 0001075415 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 xbrli:pure 0001075415 us-gaap:CoVenturerMember dhc:LifeSciencePropertyMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:JointVentureMember dhc:LireScienceBuildingLocatedInBostonMassachusettsMember dhc:ThirdPartyInvestorMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:JointVentureMember dhc:LireScienceBuildingLocatedInBostonMassachusettsMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:VariableInterestEntityPrimaryBeneficiaryMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:VariableInterestEntityPrimaryBeneficiaryMember 2020-12-31 dhc:property dhc:state 0001075415 dhc:LifeScienceBuildingMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:JointVentureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorLivingCommunitiesMember us-gaap:ScenarioAdjustmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 dhc:community 0001075415 dhc:SeniorLivingCommunitiesMember us-gaap:ScenarioAdjustmentMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 stpr:PA dhc:MedicalOfficeBuildingMember us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2021-02-28 utr:sqft 0001075415 stpr:PA dhc:MedicalOfficeBuildingMember us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2021-02-01 2021-02-28 0001075415 stpr:FL dhc:LifeScienceAndMedicalOfficeMember us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2021-04-30 0001075415 stpr:FL dhc:LifeScienceAndMedicalOfficeMember us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2021-04-01 2021-04-30 0001075415 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:UnsecuredDebtMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:MortgagesMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:MortgagesMember dhc:JointVentureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FinanceLeasedPropertiesMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FinanceLeasedPropertiesMember 2020-12-31 dhc:option 0001075415 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2021-03-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember dhc:SeniorNote4375Due2031Member 2021-02-28 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember dhc:SeniorNote4375Due2031Member 2021-02-01 2021-02-28 0001075415 dhc:TermLoanDue2022Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember 2021-02-28 0001075415 dhc:TermLoanDue2022Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember 2021-01-01 2021-02-07 0001075415 dhc:TermLoanDue2022Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:TermLoanDue2022Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:TermLoanDue2022Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesDueJune2021Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesDueJune2021Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:TermLoanDue2022Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember 2021-01-30 0001075415 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2021-01-30 0001075415 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2021-01-31 0001075415 dhc:MedicalOfficeAndLifeScienceMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2021-02-28 0001075415 us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember us-gaap:LondonInterbankOfferedRateLIBORMember us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember 2021-01-01 2021-01-31 0001075415 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CommonStockMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes6.75PercentDue2021Member 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes6.75PercentDue2021Member 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes6.75PercentDue2021Member 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes6.75PercentDue2021Member 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4.75PercentDue2024Member 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4.75PercentDue2024Member 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4.75PercentDue2024Member 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4.75PercentDue2024Member 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes975PercentDue2025Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes975PercentDue2025Member 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes975PercentDue2025Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes975PercentDue2025Member 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4.75PercentDue2028Member 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4.75PercentDue2028Member 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4.75PercentDue2028Member 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4.75PercentDue2028Member 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4375PercentDue2031Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4375PercentDue2031Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4375PercentDue2031Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes4375PercentDue2031Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes562PercentDue2042Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes562PercentDue2042Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes562PercentDue2042Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes562PercentDue2042Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes625PercentDue2046Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes625PercentDue2046Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes625PercentDue2046Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotes625PercentDue2046Member dhc:SeniorUnsecuredNotesMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2020-12-31 dhc:security 0001075415 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:BostonMassachusettsMember dhc:LifeScienceBuildingMember dhc:JointVentureMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 dhc:trustee 0001075415 2021-06-03 0001075415 dhc:TrusteesMember 2021-06-03 2021-06-03 0001075415 dhc:TrusteesMember 2021-06-03 0001075415 dhc:FormerEmployeesOfRMRLLCMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 2021-02-18 2021-02-18 0001075415 2021-05-20 2021-05-20 0001075415 us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2021-07-15 2021-07-15 dhc:segment 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:RentalIncomeMember us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:MedicalOfficeandLifeSciencePropertiesMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorHousingOperatingPortfolioMember us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2019-12-31 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:ScenarioPlanMember us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfByMeansOtherThanSaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-09 dhc:unit 0001075415 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfByMeansOtherThanSaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-09 0001075415 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfByMeansOtherThanSaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-09 2021-06-09 0001075415 dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-09 0001075415 dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember us-gaap:DisposalGroupHeldforsaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2021-06-09 0001075415 dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-09 2021-06-09 0001075415 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfByMeansOtherThanSaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-08-03 0001075415 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfByMeansOtherThanSaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember dhc:ThirdPartyInvestorMember 2021-08-03 0001075415 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfByMeansOtherThanSaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfByMeansOtherThanSaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember us-gaap:DisposalGroupHeldforsaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember us-gaap:OperatingExpenseMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember us-gaap:OperatingExpenseMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember us-gaap:OperatingExpenseMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember us-gaap:OperatingExpenseMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:BasicHousingAndSupportServicesMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:BasicHousingAndSupportServicesMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:BasicHousingAndSupportServicesMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:BasicHousingAndSupportServicesMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:MedicareAndMedicaidProgramsMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:MedicareAndMedicaidProgramsMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:MedicareAndMedicaidProgramsMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember dhc:MedicareAndMedicaidProgramsMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:PrivatePayAndOtherThirdPartyPayerServicesMember dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:PrivatePayAndOtherThirdPartyPayerServicesMember dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:PrivatePayAndOtherThirdPartyPayerServicesMember dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:PrivatePayAndOtherThirdPartyPayerServicesMember dhc:ResidentFeesAndServicesMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember dhc:RehabilitationServicesMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember dhc:RehabilitationServicesMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember dhc:RehabilitationServicesMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember dhc:RehabilitationServicesMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-01-01 2021-01-31 0001075415 dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 dhc:employee dhc:agreement 0001075415 dhc:SeniorLivingCommunityMember dhc:ReitManagementAndResearchLLCMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ReitManagementAndResearchLLCMember 2021-04-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ReitManagementAndResearchLLCMember 2020-04-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ReitManagementAndResearchLLCMember 2021-01-01 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ReitManagementAndResearchLLCMember 2020-01-01 2020-06-30 0001075415 dhc:ReitManagementAndResearchLLCMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001075415 dhc:ReitManagementAndResearchLLCMember 2021-06-30 0001075415 dhc:FiveStarQualityCareIncMember dhc:ReitManagementAndResearchLLCMember 2021-06-30
Table of Contents

UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
WASHINGTON, DC 20549
FORM 10-Q
☒ QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2021
OR
☐ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
Commission File Number 1-15319
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Maryland |  | 04-3445278
(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization) |  | (IRS Employer Identification No.)

Two Newton Place, 255 Washington Street, Suite 300, Newton, MA 02458-1634
(Address of Principal Executive Offices) (Zip Code)
617 - 796 - 8350
(Registrant's Telephone Number, Including Area Code)
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title Of Each Class | Trading Symbol(s) | Name Of Each Exchange On Which Registered
Common Shares of Beneficial Interest | DHC | The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC
5.625% Senior Notes due 2042 | DHCNI | The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC
6.25% Senior Notes due 2046 | DHCNL | The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes ☒ No ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes ☒ No ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large Accelerated Filer | ☒ |  | Accelerated filer | ☐
Non-accelerated filer | ☐ |  | Smaller reporting company | ☐
Emerging growth company | ☐ |  |  |

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes ☐ No ☒
Number of registrant's common shares outstanding as of August 2, 2021: 238,374,572

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
FORM 10-Q
June 30, 2021
INDEX

|  | Page
PART I | Financial Information |
Item 1. | Financial Statements (unaudited) | 1
| Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets — June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020 | 1
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) — Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 | 2
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity — Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 | 3
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows — Six Months Ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 | 4
| Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements | 6
Item 2. | Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 20
Item 3. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk | 43
Item 4. | Controls and Procedures | 45
| Warning Concerning Forward-Looking Statements | 46
| Statement Concerning Limited Liability | 51
PART II | Other Information | 52
Item 1A. | Risk Factors | 52
Item 2. | Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds | 52
Item 6. | Exhibits | 52
| Signatures | 54

References in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q to the Company, we, us or our include Diversified Healthcare Trust and its consolidated subsidiaries unless otherwise expressly stated or the context indicates otherwise.

Table of Contents
PART I. Financial Information
Item 1. Financial Statements.
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
(dollars in thousands, except share data)
(unaudited)

|  | June 30, |  | December 31,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020
Assets |  |  |  |
Real estate properties: |  |  |  |
Land |  | $ | 793,261 |  |  | $ | 789,125 |
Buildings and improvements |  | 6,731,677 |  |  | 6,621,605 |
Total real estate properties, gross |  | 7,524,938 |  |  | 7,410,730 |
Accumulated depreciation |  | (1,792,472) |  |  | (1,694,901) |
Total real estate properties, net |  | 5,732,466 |  |  | 5,715,829 |
Assets of properties held for sale |  | — |  |  | 112,437 |
Cash and cash equivalents |  | 849,079 |  |  | 74,417 |
Restricted cash |  | 59,010 |  |  | 16,432 |
Acquired real estate leases and other intangible assets, net |  | 263,657 |  |  | 286,513 |
Other assets, net |  | 275,640 |  |  | 270,796 |
Total assets |  | $ | 7,179,852 |  |  | $ | 6,476,424 |
Liabilities and Equity |  |  |  |
Revolving credit facility |  | $ | 800,000 |  |  | $ | — |
Term loan, net |  | — |  |  | 199,049 |
Senior unsecured notes, net |  | 2,803,497 |  |  | 2,608,189 |
Secured debt and finance leases, net |  | 689,895 |  |  | 691,573 |
Liabilities of properties held for sale |  | — |  |  | 3,525 |
Accrued interest |  | 32,690 |  |  | 23,772 |
Assumed real estate lease obligations, net |  | 63,487 |  |  | 67,830 |
Other liabilities |  | 285,134 |  |  | 263,264 |
Total liabilities |  | 4,674,703 |  |  | 3,857,202 |
Commitments and contingencies |  |  |  |
Equity: |  |  |  |
Equity attributable to common shareholders: |  |  |  |
Common shares of beneficial interest, $.01 par value: 300,000,000 shares authorized, 238,374,572 and 238,268,478 shares issued and outstanding, respectively |  | 2,384 |  |  | 2,383 |
Additional paid in capital |  | 4,614,748 |  |  | 4,613,904 |
Cumulative net income |  | 1,811,382 |  |  | 1,913,109 |
Cumulative distributions |  | (4,038,325) |  |  | (4,033,559) |
Total equity attributable to common shareholders |  | 2,390,189 |  |  | 2,495,837 |
Noncontrolling interest: |  |  |  |
Total equity attributable to noncontrolling interest |  | 114,960 |  |  | 123,385 |
Total equity |  | 2,505,149 |  |  | 2,619,222 |
Total liabilities and equity |  | $ | 7,179,852 |  |  | $ | 6,476,424 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
1

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)
(amounts in thousands, except per share data)
(unaudited)

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Rental income |  | $ | 102,394 |  |  | $ | 106,207 |  |  | $ | 205,152 |  |  | $ | 216,705 |
Residents fees and services |  | 243,947 |  |  | 304,104 |  |  | 503,913 |  |  | 636,073 |
Total revenues |  | 346,341 |  |  | 410,311 |  |  | 709,065 |  |  | 852,778 |
Expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Property operating expenses |  | 264,632 |  |  | 301,915 |  |  | 552,023 |  |  | 618,500 |
Depreciation and amortization |  | 67,888 |  |  | 68,825 |  |  | 134,041 |  |  | 137,255 |
General and administrative |  | 9,126 |  |  | 7,312 |  |  | 16,668 |  |  | 16,144 |
Acquisition and certain other transaction related costs |  | 12,071 |  |  | 87 |  |  | 12,071 |  |  | 750 |
Impairment of assets |  | — |  |  | 31,175 |  |  | (174) |  |  | 42,409 |
Total expenses |  | 353,717 |  |  | 409,314 |  |  | 714,629 |  |  | 815,058 |
Gain (loss) on sale of properties |  | 30,760 |  |  | (168) |  |  | 30,638 |  |  | 2,614 |
Gains and losses on equity securities, net |  | (3,849) |  |  | 11,974 |  |  | (12,188) |  |  | 2,031 |
Interest and other income |  | 16,038 |  |  | 7,736 |  |  | 18,873 |  |  | 7,874 |
Interest expense (including net amortization of debt premiums, discounts and issuance costs of $3,017, $1,617, $5,829 and $3,126, respectively) |  | (67,657) |  |  | (43,974) |  |  | (127,748) |  |  | (85,624) |
Gain on lease termination |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 22,896 |
Loss on early extinguishment of debt |  | (370) |  |  | (181) |  |  | (2,410) |  |  | (427) |
Loss from continuing operations before income tax expense |  | (32,454) |  |  | (23,616) |  |  | (98,399) |  |  | (12,916) |
Income tax expense |  | (191) |  |  | (1,126) |  |  | (429) |  |  | (683) |
Net loss |  | (32,645) |  |  | (24,742) |  |  | (98,828) |  |  | (13,599) |
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest |  | (1,577) |  |  | (1,330) |  |  | (2,899) |  |  | (2,738) |
Net loss attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | (34,222) |  |  | $ | (26,072) |  |  | $ | (101,727) |  |  | $ | (16,337) |
Weighted average common shares outstanding (basic) |  | 237,871 |  |  | 237,700 |  |  | 237,853 |  |  | 237,684 |
Weighted average common shares outstanding (diluted) |  | 237,871 |  |  | 237,700 |  |  | 237,853 |  |  | 237,684 |
Per common share amounts (basic and diluted): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net loss attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | (0.14) |  |  | $ | (0.11) |  |  | $ | (0.43) |  |  | $ | (0.07) |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
2

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY
(dollars in thousands)
(unaudited)

|  | Number of Shares |  | Common Shares |  | Additional Paid In Capital |  | Cumulative Net Income |  | Cumulative Distributions |  | Total Equity Attributable to Common Shareholders |  | Total Equity Attributable to Noncontrolling Interest |  | Total Equity
Balance at December 31, 2020: |  | 238,268,478 |  |  | $ | 2,383 |  |  | $ | 4,613,904 |  |  | $ | 1,913,109 |  |  | $ | (4,033,559) |  |  | $ | 2,495,837 |  |  | $ | 123,385 |  |  | $ | 2,619,222 |
Net (loss) income |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (67,505) |  |  | — |  |  | (67,505) |  |  | 1,322 |  |  | (66,183) |
Distributions |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,383) |  |  | (2,383) |  |  | — |  |  | (2,383) |
Share grants |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 228 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 228 |  |  | — |  |  | 228 |
Distributions to noncontrolling interest |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (5,694) |  |  | (5,694) |
Balance at March 31, 2021: |  | 238,268,478 |  |  | 2,383 |  |  | 4,614,132 |  |  | 1,845,604 |  |  | (4,035,942) |  |  | 2,426,177 |  |  | 119,013 |  |  | 2,545,190 |
Net (loss) income |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (34,222) |  |  | — |  |  | (34,222) |  |  | 1,577 |  |  | (32,645) |
Distributions |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,383) |  |  | (2,383) |  |  | — |  |  | (2,383) |
Share grants |  | 120,000 |  |  | 1 |  |  | 675 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 676 |  |  | — |  |  | 676 |
Share repurchases |  | (13,906) |  |  | — |  |  | (59) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (59) |  |  | — |  |  | (59) |
Distributions to noncontrolling interest |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (5,630) |  |  | (5,630) |
Balance at June 30, 2021: |  | 238,374,572 |  |  | $ | 2,384 |  |  | $ | 4,614,748 |  |  | $ | 1,811,382 |  |  | $ | (4,038,325) |  |  | $ | 2,390,189 |  |  | $ | 114,960 |  |  | $ | 2,505,149 |
Balance at December 31, 2019: |  | 237,897,163 |  |  | $ | 2,379 |  |  | $ | 4,612,511 |  |  | $ | 2,052,562 |  |  | $ | (3,930,933) |  |  | $ | 2,736,519 |  |  | $ | 140,531 |  |  | $ | 2,877,050 |
Net income |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 9,735 |  |  | — |  |  | 9,735 |  |  | 1,408 |  |  | 11,143 |
Distributions |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (35,684) |  |  | (35,684) |  |  | — |  |  | (35,684) |
Distribution to common shareholders of the right to receive Five Star Senior Living Inc. common stock |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (59,801) |  |  | (59,801) |  |  | — |  |  | (59,801) |
Share grants |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 249 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 249 |  |  | — |  |  | 249 |
Share repurchases |  | (3,438) |  |  | — |  |  | (21) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (21) |  |  | — |  |  | (21) |
Distributions to noncontrolling interest |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (5,767) |  |  | (5,767) |
Balance at March 31, 2020: |  | 237,893,725 |  |  | 2,379 |  |  | 4,612,739 |  |  | 2,062,297 |  |  | (4,026,418) |  |  | 2,650,997 |  |  | 136,172 |  |  | 2,787,169 |
Net (loss) income |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (26,072) |  |  | — |  |  | (26,072) |  |  | 1,330 |  |  | (24,742) |
Distributions |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,379) |  |  | (2,379) |  |  | — |  |  | (2,379) |
Share grants |  | 60,000 |  |  | 1 |  |  | 415 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 416 |  |  | — |  |  | 416 |
Share repurchases |  | (1,757) |  |  | — |  |  | (8) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (8) |  |  | — |  |  | (8) |
Distributions to noncontrolling interest |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (5,616) |  |  | (5,616) |
Balance at June 30, 2020: |  | 237,951,968 |  |  | $ | 2,380 |  |  | $ | 4,613,146 |  |  | $ | 2,036,225 |  |  | $ | (4,028,797) |  |  | $ | 2,622,954 |  |  | $ | 131,886 |  |  | $ | 2,754,840 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
3

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
(dollars in thousands)
(unaudited)

|  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020
Cash flows from operating activities: |  |  |  |
Net loss |  | $ | (98,828) |  |  | $ | (13,599) |
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to cash provided by operating activities: |  |  |  |
Depreciation and amortization |  | 134,041 |  |  | 137,255 |
Net amortization of debt premiums, discounts and issuance costs |  | 5,829 |  |  | 3,126 |
Straight line rental income |  | (2,125) |  |  | (2,538) |
Amortization of acquired real estate leases |  | (3,715) |  |  | (3,703) |
Loss on early extinguishment of debt |  | 2,410 |  |  | 51 |
Gain on lease termination |  | — |  |  | (22,896) |
Impairment of assets |  | (174) |  |  | 42,409 |
Gain on sale of properties |  | (30,638) |  |  | (2,614) |
Gains and losses on equity securities, net |  | 12,188 |  |  | (2,031) |
Other non-cash adjustments, net |  | (982) |  |  | (1,885) |
Change in assets and liabilities: |  |  |  |
Deferred leasing costs, net |  | (8,258) |  |  | (4,140) |
Other assets |  | (7,937) |  |  | (24,441) |
Accrued interest |  | 8,918 |  |  | 3,085 |
Other liabilities |  | 16,317 |  |  | 2,594 |
Net cash provided by operating activities |  | 27,046 |  |  | 110,673 |
Cash flows from investing activities: |  |  |  |
Real estate acquisitions and deposits |  | — |  |  | (2,526) |
Real estate improvements |  | (83,468) |  |  | (71,762) |
Proceeds from sale of properties, net |  | 103,057 |  |  | 66,604 |
Distributions in excess of earnings from Affiliates Insurance Company |  | — |  |  | 287 |
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities |  | 19,589 |  |  | (7,397) |
Cash flows from financing activities: |  |  |  |
Proceeds from issuance of senior unsecured notes, net |  | 492,500 |  |  | 985,000 |
Proceeds from borrowings on revolving credit facility |  | 800,000 |  |  | 405,500 |
Repayments of borrowings on revolving credit facility |  | — |  |  | (943,000) |
Repayment of senior unsecured notes |  | (300,000) |  |  | (200,000) |
Repayment of term loan |  | (200,000) |  |  | (250,000) |
Repayment of other debt |  | (1,558) |  |  | (4,455) |
Loss on early extinguishment of debt settled in cash |  | — |  |  | (376) |
Payment of debt issuance costs |  | (4,188) |  |  | (4,926) |
Repurchase of common shares |  | (59) |  |  | (29) |
Distributions to noncontrolling interest |  | (11,324) |  |  | (11,383) |
Distributions to shareholders |  | (4,766) |  |  | (38,063) |
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities |  | 770,605 |  |  | (61,732) |
Increase in cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash |  | 817,240 |  |  | 41,544 |
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash at beginning of period |  | 90,849 |  |  | 52,224 |
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash at end of period |  | $ | 908,089 |  |  | $ | 93,768 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
4

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (CONTINUED)
(dollars in thousands)
(unaudited)

|  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020
Supplemental cash flow information: |  |  |  |
Interest paid |  | $ | 113,933 |  |  | $ | 80,131 |
Income taxes paid |  | $ | 1,880 |  |  | $ | — |
Non-cash investing activities: |  |  |  |
Five Star Senior Living Inc. common stock |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 97,896 |
Restructuring transaction additional consideration |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | (75,000) |
Real estate improvements accrued, not paid |  | $ | 20,860 |  |  | $ | 18,353 |
Capitalized interest |  | $ | 932 |  |  | $ | 718 |
Non-cash financing activities: |  |  |  |
Distribution to common shareholders of the right to receive Five Star Senior Living Inc. common stock |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | (59,801) |

Supplemental disclosure of cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash:
The following table provides a reconciliation of cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash reported within our condensed consolidated balance sheets to the amount shown in our condensed consolidated statements of cash flows:

|  | As of June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020
Cash and cash equivalents |  | $ | 849,079 |  |  | $ | 78,485 |
Restricted cash (1) |  | 59,010 |  |  | 15,283 |
Total cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash shown in our condensed consolidated statements of cash flows |  | $ | 908,089 |  |  | $ | 93,768 |

(1) As of June 30, 2021, restricted cash consists of amounts from dispositions held as collateral pursuant to the agreement governing our revolving credit facility, or our credit agreement. We may use these funds to pay for approved expenditures in accordance with our credit agreement. Restricted cash also consists of amounts escrowed for real estate taxes, insurance and capital expenditures at certain of our mortgaged properties and cash held for the operations of the life science property that is owned in a joint venture arrangement in which we own a 55% equity interest.
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
5

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)
Note 1. Basis of Presentation
The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements of Diversified Healthcare Trust and its subsidiaries, or we, us, or our, are unaudited. Certain information and disclosures required by U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, or GAAP, for complete financial statements have been condensed or omitted. We believe the disclosures made are adequate to make the information presented not misleading. However, the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020, or our Annual Report.
In the opinion of management, all adjustments (consisting of normal recurring accruals) considered necessary for a fair statement of results for the interim period have been included. All intercompany transactions and balances with or among our consolidated subsidiaries have been eliminated. Operating results for interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the full year.
The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported amounts. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Significant estimates in our condensed consolidated financial statements include purchase price allocations, useful lives of fixed assets and impairments of real estate and intangible assets.
We have been, are currently, and expect in the future to be involved in claims, lawsuits, and regulatory and other governmental audits, investigations and proceedings arising in the ordinary course of our business, some of which may involve material amounts. Also, the defense and resolution of these claims, lawsuits, and regulatory and other governmental audits, investigations and proceedings may require us to incur significant expense. We account for claims and litigation losses in accordance with the Financial Accounting Standards Board, or FASB, Accounting Standards Codification Topic 450, Contingencies, or ASC 450. Under ASC 450, loss contingency provisions are recorded for probable and estimable losses at our best estimate of a loss or, when a best estimate cannot be made, at our estimate of the minimum loss. These estimates are often developed prior to knowing the amount of the ultimate loss, require the application of considerable judgment, and are refined as additional information becomes known. Accordingly, we are often initially unable to develop a best estimate of loss and therefore the estimated minimum loss amount, which could be zero, is recorded; and then, as information becomes known, the minimum loss amount is updated, as appropriate. A minimum or best estimate amount may be increased or decreased when events result in a changed expectation.
We are party to a joint venture arrangement with an institutional investor. This joint venture arrangement owns a life science property located in Boston, Massachusetts. The investor owns a 45% equity interest in the joint venture, and we own the remaining 55% equity interest in the joint venture. We have determined that this joint venture is a variable interest entity, or VIE, as defined under the Consolidation Topic of the FASB Accounting Standards Codification. We concluded that we must consolidate this VIE because we are the entity with the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact the VIE's economic performance and we have the obligation to absorb losses of, and the right to receive benefits from, the VIE that could be significant to the VIE, and therefore are the primary beneficiary of the VIE. The assets of this VIE were $946,564 and $970,142 as of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020, respectively, and consist primarily of the net real estate owned by the joint venture. The liabilities of this VIE were $692,489 and $697,129 as of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020, respectively, and consist primarily of mortgage debts secured by the property. The investor's interest in this consolidated entity is reflected as a noncontrolling interest in our condensed consolidated financial statements. See Note 6 for further information about this joint venture.
Note 2. Real Estate Properties
As of June 30, 2021, we owned 392 properties located in 36 states and Washington, D.C., including one life science property owned in a joint venture arrangement in which we own a 55% equity interest.
We regularly evaluate our assets for indicators of impairment. Impairment indicators may include declining tenant or resident occupancy, weak or declining profitability from the property, decreasing tenant cash flows or liquidity, our decision to dispose of an asset before the end of its estimated useful life, and legislative, market or industry changes that could permanently reduce the value of an asset. If indicators of impairment are present, we evaluate the carrying value of the affected assets by
6

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)
comparing it to the expected future cash flows to be generated from those assets. The future cash flows are subjective and are based in part on assumptions regarding hold periods, market rents and terminal capitalization rates. If the sum of these expected future cash flows is less than the carrying value, we reduce the net carrying value of the asset to its estimated fair value.
During the six months ended June 30, 2021, we recorded a reversal of impairment charges of $174 related to the estimated costs to sell 10 senior living communities that were classified as held for sale as of December 31, 2020 and changed the status of those communities from held for sale to held and used as of March 31, 2021.
Acquisitions and Dispositions:
During the six months ended June 30, 2021, we sold five properties for an aggregate sales price of $104,500, excluding closing costs, as presented in the table below. The sales of these properties do not represent significant dispositions, individually or in the aggregate, and we do not believe these sales represent a strategic shift in our business. As a result, the results of operations for these properties are included in continuing operations through the date of sale of such properties in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss).

Date of Sale |  | Location |  | Type of Property |  | Number of Properties |  | Square Feet |  |  | Sales Price (1) |  | Gain (Loss) on Sale |  |
February 2021 |  | Pennsylvania |  | Medical Office |  | 1 |  | 92,000 |  |  |  | $ | 9,000 |  |  | $ | (122) |  |  |
April 2021 |  | Florida |  | Life Science and Medical Office |  | 4 |  | 263,656 |  |  |  | 95,500 |  |  | 30,760 |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  | 5 |  |  |  |  | $ | 104,500 |  |  | $ | 30,638 |  |  |

(1)Sales price excludes closing costs.
In June 2021, we terminated a previously announced agreement to acquire a property which is adjacent to one of our existing properties located in Silver Springs, Maryland.
Note 3. Leases
We are a lessor of medical office and life science properties, senior living communities and other healthcare related properties. Our leases provide our tenants with the contractual right to use and economically benefit from all of the premises demised under the leases; therefore, we have determined to evaluate our leases as lease arrangements.
Certain of our leases provide for base rent payments and in addition may include variable payments. Rental income from operating leases, including any payments derived by index or market based indices, is recognized on a straight line basis over the lease term when we have determined that the collectability of substantially all of the lease payments is probable. Some of our leases have options to extend or terminate the lease exercisable at the option of our tenants, which are considered when determining the lease term.
We increased rental income to record revenue on a straight line basis by $1,321 and $1,385 for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $2,125 and $2,538 for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Rents receivable, excluding receivables related to our properties classified as held for sale, if any, include $106,501 and $104,803 of straight line rent receivables at June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020, respectively, and are included in other assets, net in our condensed consolidated balance sheets.
We do not include in our measurement of our lease receivables certain variable payments, including changes in the index or market based indices after the inception of the lease, certain tenant reimbursements and other income until the specific events that trigger the variable payments have occurred. Such payments totaled $18,476 and $18,263 for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, of which tenant reimbursements totaled $18,440 and $18,209, respectively, and $36,704 and $38,291 for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, of which tenant reimbursements totaled $36,620 and $38,192, respectively.
Certain of our tenants requested relief from their obligations to pay rent due to us in response to the current economic conditions resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic. In most cases, these tenants granted deferrals were obligated to pay the deferred rents in 12 equal monthly installments beginning in September 2020. As of June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020, deferred payments totaling $442 and $1,486, respectively, are included in other assets, net in our condensed consolidated
7

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)
balance sheets. These deferred amounts did not negatively impact our operating results for the three or six months ended June 30, 2021 or 2020.
Right of Use Asset and Lease Liability. For leases where we are the lessee, we recognized a right of use asset and a lease liability equal to the present value of the minimum lease payments with rental payments being applied to the lease liability and the right of use asset being amortized over the term of the lease. The values of the right of use asset and related liability representing our future obligation under the lease arrangement for which we are the lessee were $4,195 and $4,381, respectively, as of June 30, 2021, and $4,237 and $4,410, respectively, as of December 31, 2020. The right of use asset and related lease liability are included within other assets, net and other liabilities, respectively, within our condensed consolidated balance sheets. In addition, we lease equipment at certain of our managed senior living communities. These leases are short term in nature, are cancelable with no fee or do not result in an annual expense in excess of our capitalization policy and, as a result, are not recorded on our condensed consolidated balance sheets.
Note 4. Indebtedness
Our principal debt obligations at June 30, 2021 were: (1) outstanding borrowings under our $800,000 revolving credit facility; (2) $2,850,000 outstanding principal amount of senior unsecured notes; and (3) $683,502 aggregate principal amount of mortgage notes secured by seven properties, of which $620,000 is related to the life science property owned by a joint venture arrangement in which we own a 55% equity interest. These seven mortgaged properties had a gross book value of $948,269 at June 30, 2021. We also had two properties subject to finance leases with lease obligations totaling $7,234 at June 30, 2021; these two properties had gross book value and accumulated depreciation of $35,998 and $17,826, respectively, at June 30, 2021, and $35,676 and $17,579, respectively, at December 31, 2020, and the finance leases expire in 2026.
We have a $800,000 revolving credit facility that is available for general business purposes. The maturity date of our revolving credit facility is January 2022, and, subject to the payment of an extension fee and meeting other conditions, we have two, one year options to extend the maturity date of the facility to January 2024. Our revolving credit facility provides that we can borrow, repay and re-borrow funds available under our revolving credit facility until maturity, and no principal repayment is due until maturity. As of June 30, 2021, our revolving credit facility required interest to be paid on borrowings at the annual rate of 2.9%, plus a facility fee of 30 basis points per annum on the total amount of lending commitments under the facility.
The weighted average annual interest rates for borrowings under our revolving credit facility were 2.9% and 1.8% for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and 2.9% and 2.2% for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. The interest rate premium and facility fee are each subject to adjustment based upon changes to our credit ratings. On March 31, 2021, we borrowed $800,000 under our revolving credit facility as a precautionary measure to increase our cash position and preserve financial flexibility in light of continued uncertainties related to the COVID-19 pandemic. As of June 30, 2021 and August 2, 2021, we were fully drawn under our revolving credit facility.
In February 2021, we issued $500,000 aggregate principal amount of our 4.375% senior notes due 2031 in an underwritten public offering raising net proceeds of $491,357, after deducting estimated offering expenses and underwriters' discounts. These notes are guaranteed by all of our subsidiaries, except for certain excluded subsidiaries, including pledged subsidiaries under our credit agreement, and require semi-annual interest payments through maturity. We used the net proceeds from this offering to prepay in full in February 2021 our $200,000 term loan which was scheduled to mature in September 2022. The weighted average interest rate under our $200,000 term loan was 2.9% for the period from January 1, 2021 to February 7, 2021 and 2.3% and 2.7% for the three and six months ended June 30, 2020, respectively. As a result of the prepayment of our $200,000 term loan, we recorded a loss on early extinguishment of debt of $1,477 for the six months ended June 30, 2021. In June 2021, we used the remaining net proceeds from this offering and cash on hand to redeem all of our outstanding 6.75% senior notes due 2021 for a redemption price equal to the principal amount of $300,000 plus accrued and unpaid interest of $10,125, when these notes became redeemable with no prepayment premium. In connection with this redemption, we recorded a loss on early extinguishment of debt of $370 for the six months ended June 30, 2021.
8

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)
In January 2021, we amended the agreements governing our revolving credit facility and our $200,000 term loan, or collectively, our credit and term loan agreements, in order to provide us with certain flexibility in light of continued uncertainties related to the COVID-19 pandemic. Pursuant to the amendments:
•certain of the financial covenants under our credit and term loan agreements, including covenants that require us to maintain certain financial ratios, have been waived through June 2022, or the Amendment Period;
•the revolving credit facility commitments have been reduced from $1,000,000 to $800,000, and as a result of the reduction in commitments, we recorded a loss on early extinguishment of debt of $563 for the six months ended June 30, 2021;
•we pledged certain equity interests of subsidiaries owning properties to secure our obligations under our credit and term loan agreements and agreed to provide first mortgage liens on 62 medical office and life science properties with an aggregate gross book value of real estate assets of $1,038,174 as of June 30, 2021 to secure our obligations, which pledges and/or mortgage liens may be removed or new ones may be added during the Amendment Period based on outstanding debt amounts, among other things;
•we had the ability to fund $250,000 of capital expenditures per year, which increased to $350,000 per year following the repayment of our term loan in February 2021, and are restricted in our ability to acquire real property as defined in our credit agreement;
•the interest rate premium over LIBOR under our revolving credit facility and term loan increased by 30 basis points;
•certain covenants and restrictions on distributions to common shareholders, share repurchases, capital expenditures, acquiring additional properties and incurring additional indebtedness (in each case subject to various exceptions), and the minimum liquidity requirement of $200,000 will remain in place during the Amendment Period; and
•we are generally required to apply the net cash proceeds from the disposition of assets, capital markets transactions, and debt financings to the repayment of any amounts outstanding under our revolving credit facility.
Our credit agreement and our senior unsecured notes indentures and their supplements provide for acceleration of payment of all amounts due thereunder upon the occurrence and continuation of certain events of default, such as, in the case of our credit agreement, a change of control of us, as defined, which includes The RMR Group LLC, or RMR LLC, ceasing to act as our business and property manager. Our credit agreement and our senior unsecured notes indentures and their supplements also contain covenants, including covenants that restrict our ability to incur debts, and generally require us to maintain certain financial ratios, and our credit agreement restricts our ability to make distributions under certain circumstances. As of June 30, 2021, our ratio of consolidated income available for debt service to debt service was below the 1.5x incurrence requirement under our revolving credit facility and our public debt covenants as the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic continued to adversely impact our operations. We are not allowed to incur additional debt while this ratio is below 1.5x. We believe we were in compliance with the remaining terms and conditions of the respective covenants under our credit agreement and our senior unsecured notes indentures and their supplements at June 30, 2021. Although we have taken steps to enhance our ability to maintain sufficient liquidity, as noted elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, a protracted negative economic impact resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic may cause increased pressure on our ability to satisfy financial and other covenants. Continued availability of borrowings under our revolving credit facility is subject to our satisfying certain financial covenants and other credit facility conditions. If our operating results and financial condition are significantly negatively impacted by economic conditions or otherwise, we may fail to satisfy covenants and conditions under our credit agreement or fail to satisfy our public debt covenants.
9

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)
Note 5. Fair Value of Assets and Liabilities
The following table presents certain of our assets that are measured at fair value at June 30, 2021, categorized by the level of inputs as defined in the fair value hierarchy under GAAP, used in the valuation of each asset.

|  |  |  | Fair Value at Reporting Date Using
|  |  |  | Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets |  | Significant Other Observable Inputs |  | Significant Unobservable Inputs
Description |  | Total |  | (Level 1) |  | (Level 2) |  | (Level 3)
Recurring Fair Value Measurements Assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Investment in Five Star (1) |  | $ | 61,584 |  |  | $ | 61,584 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |

(1)Our 10,691,658 shares of common stock of Five Star Senior Living Inc., or Five Star, are included in other assets, net in our condensed consolidated balance sheets, and are reported at fair value, which is based upon quoted market prices on The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC, or Nasdaq, (Level 1 inputs). Our adjusted cost basis for these shares was $44,448 as of June 30, 2021. During the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, we recorded an unrealized loss of $3,849 and an unrealized gain of $11,974, respectively, and during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, we recorded an unrealized loss of $12,188 and an unrealized gain of $2,031, respectively, which are included in gains and losses on equity securities, net in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss), to adjust the carrying value of our investment in Five Star common shares to their fair value. See Note 11 for further information about our investment in Five Star.
In addition to the assets described in the table above, our financial instruments at June 30, 2021 and December 31, 2020 included cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash, other assets, our revolving credit facility, term loan, senior unsecured notes, secured debt and finance leases and other unsecured obligations and liabilities. The fair values of these financial instruments approximated their carrying values in our condensed consolidated financial statements as of such dates, except as follows:

|  | As of June 30, 2021 |  | As of December 31, 2020
Description |  | Carrying Amount (1) |  | Estimated Fair Value |  | Carrying Amount (1) |  | Estimated Fair Value
Senior unsecured notes, 6.750% coupon rate, due 2021 |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 299,273 |  |  | $ | 303,891 |
Senior unsecured notes, 4.750% coupon rate, due 2024 |  | 249,208 |  |  | 256,911 |  |  | 249,068 |  |  | 256,258 |
Senior unsecured notes, 9.750% coupon rate, due 2025 |  | 986,131 |  |  | 1,112,840 |  |  | 984,359 |  |  | 1,135,800 |
Senior unsecured notes, 4.750% coupon rate, due 2028 |  | 491,562 |  |  | 497,425 |  |  | 490,925 |  |  | 502,648 |
Senior unsecured notes, 4.375% coupon rate, due 2031 |  | 491,698 |  |  | 479,265 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Senior unsecured notes, 5.625% coupon rate, due 2042 |  | 341,993 |  |  | 338,660 |  |  | 341,802 |  |  | 330,120 |
Senior unsecured notes, 6.250% coupon rate, due 2046 |  | 242,905 |  |  | 248,000 |  |  | 242,762 |  |  | 245,000 |
Secured debts (2) (3) |  | 689,895 |  |  | 709,149 |  |  | 691,573 |  |  | 716,185 |
|  | $ | 3,493,392 |  |  | $ | 3,642,250 |  |  | $ | 3,299,762 |  |  | $ | 3,489,902 |

(1)Includes unamortized net debt issuance costs, premiums and discounts.
(2)We assumed certain of these secured debts in connection with our acquisition of certain properties. We recorded the assumed mortgage notes at estimated fair value on the date of acquisition and we are amortizing the fair value adjustments, if any, to interest expense over the respective terms of the mortgage notes to adjust interest expense to the estimated market interest rates as of the date of acquisition.
(3)Includes secured debts for the life science property owned by a joint venture arrangement in which we own a 55% equity interest. The amounts listed in the table for these debts have not been adjusted to reflect the equity interests in the joint venture that we do not own.
We estimated the fair value of our two issuances of senior unsecured notes due 2042 and 2046 based on the closing price on Nasdaq (Level 1 input) as of June 30, 2021. We estimated the fair values of our four issuances of senior unsecured notes due 2024, 2025, 2028 and 2031 using an average of the bid and ask price on Nasdaq on or about June 30, 2021 (Level 2 inputs as defined in the fair value hierarchy under GAAP). We estimated the fair values of our secured debts by using discounted cash
10

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)
flows analyses and currently prevailing market terms as of the measurement date (Level 3 inputs as defined in the fair value hierarchy under GAAP). Because Level 3 inputs are unobservable, our estimated fair values may differ materially from the actual fair values.
Note 6. Noncontrolling Interest
We are party to a joint venture arrangement with an institutional investor for one of our life science properties located in Boston, Massachusetts. The investor owns a 45% equity interest in the joint venture, and we own the remaining 55% equity interest in the joint venture. We continue to control this property and therefore continue to account for this property on a consolidated basis in our condensed consolidated financial statements under the VIE model. The portion of the joint venture's net income and comprehensive income not attributable to us, or $1,577 and $1,330 for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $2,899 and $2,738 for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, is reported as a noncontrolling interest in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss). The joint venture made aggregate cash distributions to the other joint venture investor of $5,630 and $5,616 for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $11,324 and $11,383 for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, which are reflected as a decrease in total equity attributable to noncontrolling interest in our condensed consolidated balance sheets. As of June 30, 2021, this joint venture held real estate assets with an aggregate net book value of $695,287, subject to mortgage notes of $620,000.
In assessing whether we have a controlling interest in this joint venture arrangement and are required to consolidate the accounts of the joint venture entity, we considered the members' rights to residual gains and obligations to absorb losses, which activities most significantly impact the economic performance of the entity and which member has the power to direct those activities.
Note 7. Shareholders' Equity
Common Share Awards:
On June 3, 2021, in accordance with our Trustee compensation arrangements, we awarded to each of our six Trustees 20,000 of our common shares, valued at $3.70 per share, the closing price of our common shares on Nasdaq on that day.
Common Share Repurchases:
During the six months ended June 30, 2021, we purchased an aggregate of 13,906 of our common shares, valued at the closing price of our common shares on Nasdaq on the purchase date, from certain former officers and employees of RMR LLC in satisfaction of tax withholding and payment obligations in connection with the vesting of awards of our common shares.
Distributions:
During the six months ended June 30, 2021, we declared and paid quarterly distributions to common shareholders as follows:

Declaration Date |  | Record Date |  | Payment Date |  | Distribution Per Share |  | Total Distributions
January 14, 2021 |  | January 25, 2021 |  | February 18, 2021 |  | $ | 0.01 |  |  | $ | 2,383 |
April 15, 2021 |  | April 26, 2021 |  | May 20, 2021 |  | 0.01 |  |  | 2,383 |
|  |  |  |  |  | $ | 0.02 |  |  | $ | 4,766 |

On July 15, 2021, we declared a quarterly distribution to common shareholders of record on July 26, 2021 of $0.01 per share, or approximately $2,384 in aggregate. We expect to pay this distribution on or about August 19, 2021.
11

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)
Note 8. Segment Reporting
We operate in, and report financial information for, the following two segments: Office Portfolio and senior housing operating portfolio, or SHOP. We aggregate each of these two reporting segments based on their similar operating and economic characteristics. Our Office Portfolio segment consists of medical office properties leased to medical providers and other medical related businesses, as well as life science properties leased to biotech laboratories and other similar tenants. Our SHOP segment consists of managed senior living communities that provide short term and long term residential living and in some instances care and other services for residents where we pay fees to a manager to operate the communities.
We also report “non-segment” operations, which consists of triple net leased senior living communities that are leased to operators from which we receive rents, and wellness centers, which we do not consider to be sufficiently material to constitute a separate reporting segment, and any other income or expenses that are not attributable to a specific reporting segment.

|  | For the Three Months Ended June 30, 2021
|  | Office Portfolio |  | SHOP |  | Non-Segment |  | Consolidated
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Rental income |  | $ | 92,804 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 9,590 |  |  | $ | 102,394 |
Residents fees and services |  | — |  |  | 243,947 |  |  | — |  |  | 243,947 |
Total revenues |  | 92,804 |  |  | 243,947 |  |  | 9,590 |  |  | 346,341 |
Expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Property operating expenses |  | 31,321 |  |  | 233,311 |  |  | — |  |  | 264,632 |
Depreciation and amortization |  | 32,497 |  |  | 32,538 |  |  | 2,853 |  |  | 67,888 |
General and administrative |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 9,126 |  |  | 9,126 |
Acquisition and certain other transaction related costs |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 12,071 |  |  | 12,071 |
Total expenses |  | 63,818 |  |  | 265,849 |  |  | 24,050 |  |  | 353,717 |
Gain on sale of properties |  | 30,760 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 30,760 |
Losses on equity securities, net |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (3,849) |  |  | (3,849) |
Interest and other income |  | — |  |  | 15,748 |  |  | 290 |  |  | 16,038 |
Interest expense |  | (5,992) |  |  | (525) |  |  | (61,140) |  |  | (67,657) |
Loss on early extinguishment of debt |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (370) |  |  | (370) |
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income tax expense |  | 53,754 |  |  | (6,679) |  |  | (79,529) |  |  | (32,454) |
Income tax expense |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (191) |  |  | (191) |
Net income (loss) |  | 53,754 |  |  | (6,679) |  |  | (79,720) |  |  | (32,645) |
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest |  | (1,577) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (1,577) |
Net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | 52,177 |  |  | $ | (6,679) |  |  | $ | (79,720) |  |  | $ | (34,222) |

12

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)

|  | For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2021
|  | Office Portfolio |  | SHOP |  | Non-Segment |  | Consolidated
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Rental income |  | $ | 186,127 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 19,025 |  |  | $ | 205,152 |
Residents fees and services |  | — |  |  | 503,913 |  |  | — |  |  | 503,913 |
Total revenues |  | 186,127 |  |  | 503,913 |  |  | 19,025 |  |  | 709,065 |
Expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Property operating expenses |  | 62,614 |  |  | 489,409 |  |  | — |  |  | 552,023 |
Depreciation and amortization |  | 64,435 |  |  | 63,899 |  |  | 5,707 |  |  | 134,041 |
General and administrative |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 16,668 |  |  | 16,668 |
Acquisition and certain other transaction related costs |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 12,071 |  |  | 12,071 |
Impairment of assets |  | — |  |  | (174) |  |  | — |  |  | (174) |
Total expenses |  | 127,049 |  |  | 553,134 |  |  | 34,446 |  |  | 714,629 |
Gain on sale of properties |  | 30,638 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 30,638 |
Losses on equity securities, net |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (12,188) |  |  | (12,188) |
Interest and other income |  | — |  |  | 18,181 |  |  | 692 |  |  | 18,873 |
Interest expense |  | (11,931) |  |  | (1,053) |  |  | (114,764) |  |  | (127,748) |
Loss on early extinguishment of debt |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,410) |  |  | (2,410) |
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income tax expense |  | 77,785 |  |  | (32,093) |  |  | (144,091) |  |  | (98,399) |
Income tax expense |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (429) |  |  | (429) |
Net income (loss) |  | 77,785 |  |  | (32,093) |  |  | (144,520) |  |  | (98,828) |
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest |  | (2,899) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,899) |
Net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | 74,886 |  |  | $ | (32,093) |  |  | $ | (144,520) |  |  | $ | (101,727) |

Under the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act, or the CARES Act, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, or HHS, established a Provider Relief Fund. Retention and use of the funds received under the CARES Act are subject to certain terms and conditions. The terms and conditions require that the funds be utilized to compensate for lost revenues that are attributable to the COVID-19 pandemic and for eligible costs to prevent, prepare for and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic that are not covered by other sources. Further, fund recipients are required to be participating in Medicare at the time of distribution and are subject to certain other terms and conditions, including quarterly reporting requirements. In addition, fund recipients are required to have billed Medicare during 2019 and to continue to provide care after January 31, 2020 for diagnosis, testing or care for individuals with possible or actual COVID-19 cases. Any funds not used in accordance with the terms and conditions must be returned to HHS. We have recognized $18,181 and $7,346 as other income with respect to our SHOP segment for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. We have applied for additional funds that may be available under the CARES Act Provider Relief Fund; however, we may not receive any additional funding.

|  | As of June 30, 2021
|  | Office Portfolio |  | SHOP |  | Non-Segment |  | Consolidated
Total assets |  | $ | 2,997,668 |  |  | $ | 2,949,629 |  |  | $ | 1,232,555 |  |  | $ | 7,179,852 |

13

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)

|  | For the Three Months Ended June 30, 2020
|  | Office Portfolio |  | SHOP |  | Non-Segment |  | Consolidated
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Rental income |  | $ | 95,510 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 10,697 |  |  | $ | 106,207 |
Residents fees and services |  | — |  |  | 304,104 |  |  | — |  |  | 304,104 |
Total revenues |  | 95,510 |  |  | 304,104 |  |  | 10,697 |  |  | 410,311 |
Expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Property operating expenses |  | 30,893 |  |  | 271,022 |  |  | — |  |  | 301,915 |
Depreciation and amortization |  | 32,234 |  |  | 33,773 |  |  | 2,818 |  |  | 68,825 |
General and administrative |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 7,312 |  |  | 7,312 |
Acquisition and certain other transaction related costs |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 87 |  |  | 87 |
Impairment of assets |  | 538 |  |  | 30,637 |  |  | — |  |  | 31,175 |
Total expenses |  | 63,665 |  |  | 335,432 |  |  | 10,217 |  |  | 409,314 |
Loss on sale of properties |  | — |  |  | (168) |  |  | — |  |  | (168) |
Gains on equity securities, net |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 11,974 |  |  | 11,974 |
Interest and other income |  | — |  |  | 7,346 |  |  | 390 |  |  | 7,736 |
Interest expense |  | (6,020) |  |  | (560) |  |  | (37,394) |  |  | (43,974) |
Loss on early extinguishment of debt |  | (155) |  |  | — |  |  | (26) |  |  | (181) |
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income tax expense |  | 25,670 |  |  | (24,710) |  |  | (24,576) |  |  | (23,616) |
Income tax expense |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (1,126) |  |  | (1,126) |
Net income (loss) |  | 25,670 |  |  | (24,710) |  |  | (25,702) |  |  | (24,742) |
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest |  | (1,330) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (1,330) |
Net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | 24,340 |  |  | $ | (24,710) |  |  | $ | (25,702) |  |  | $ | (26,072) |

14

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)

|  | For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2020
|  | Office Portfolio |  | SHOP |  | Non-Segment |  | Consolidated
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Rental income |  | $ | 194,280 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 22,425 |  |  | $ | 216,705 |
Residents fees and services |  | — |  |  | 636,073 |  |  | — |  |  | 636,073 |
Total revenues |  | 194,280 |  |  | 636,073 |  |  | 22,425 |  |  | 852,778 |
Expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Property operating expenses |  | 63,599 |  |  | 554,901 |  |  | — |  |  | 618,500 |
Depreciation and amortization |  | 64,397 |  |  | 66,815 |  |  | 6,043 |  |  | 137,255 |
General and administrative |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 16,144 |  |  | 16,144 |
Acquisition and certain other transaction related costs |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 750 |  |  | 750 |
Impairment of assets |  | 6,756 |  |  | 35,653 |  |  | — |  |  | 42,409 |
Total expenses |  | 134,752 |  |  | 657,369 |  |  | 22,937 |  |  | 815,058 |
Gain (loss) on sale of properties |  | 2,782 |  |  | (168) |  |  | — |  |  | 2,614 |
Gains on equity securities, net |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 2,031 |  |  | 2,031 |
Interest and other income |  | — |  |  | 7,346 |  |  | 528 |  |  | 7,874 |
Interest expense |  | (12,072) |  |  | (1,124) |  |  | (72,428) |  |  | (85,624) |
Gain on lease termination |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 22,896 |  |  | 22,896 |
Loss on early extinguishment of debt |  | (401) |  |  | — |  |  | (26) |  |  | (427) |
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income tax expense |  | 49,837 |  |  | (15,242) |  |  | (47,511) |  |  | (12,916) |
Income tax expense |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (683) |  |  | (683) |
Net income (loss) |  | 49,837 |  |  | (15,242) |  |  | (48,194) |  |  | (13,599) |
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest |  | (2,738) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,738) |
Net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | 47,099 |  |  | $ | (15,242) |  |  | $ | (48,194) |  |  | $ | (16,337) |

| As of December 31, 2020
| Office Portfolio |  | SHOP |  | Non-Segment |  | Consolidated
Total assets | $ | 3,092,289 |  |  | $ | 2,912,570 |  |  | $ | 471,565 |  |  | $ | 6,476,424 |

Note 9. Leases and Management Agreements with Five Star
2020 Restructuring of our Business Arrangements with Five Star. Effective as of January 1, 2020:
•our previously existing master leases with Five Star for all of our senior living communities that Five Star leased, as well as our previously existing management agreements and pooling agreements with Five Star for our senior living communities that Five Star managed, were terminated and replaced with new management agreements and a related omnibus agreement. These new management and omnibus agreements were subsequently replaced in June 2021, as described below;
•Five Star issued to us 10,268,158 Five Star common shares and an aggregate of 16,118,849 Five Star common shares to our shareholders of record as of December 13, 2019;
•as consideration for these share issuances, we provided Five Star with $75,000 of additional consideration by assuming certain of Five Star's working capital liabilities and through cash payments, resulting in a gain on lease termination of
15

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)
$22,896 for the six months ended June 30, 2020 in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss); and
•pursuant to a guaranty agreement dated as of January 1, 2020 made by Five Star in favor of our applicable subsidiaries, Five Star has guaranteed the payment and performance of each of its applicable subsidiary's obligations under our applicable management agreements with Five Star.
Effective January 1, 2020, we determined that Five Star was not a VIE and we account for our 33.7% investment in Five Star using the equity method of accounting because we are deemed to exert significant influence, but not control, over Five Star's most significant activities. We have elected to use the fair value option to account for our investment in Five Star.
2021 Amendments to our Management Arrangements with Five Star. On June 9, 2021, we amended our management arrangements with Five Star. The principal changes to the management arrangements include:
•that Five Star is cooperating with us in transitioning 108 of our senior living communities with approximately 7,500 living units to other third party managers without our payment of any termination fee to Five Star;
•that we no longer have the right to sell up to an additional $682,000 of senior living communities currently managed by Five Star and terminate Five Star's management of those communities without our payment of a fee to Five Star upon sale;
•that Five Star is continuing to manage 120 of our senior living communities with approximately 18,000 living units, and that the skilled nursing units in all of our continuing care retirement communities that Five Star is continuing to manage, which then included approximately 1,500 living units, are being closed and repositioned;
•that beginning in 2025, we will have the right to terminate up to 10% of the senior living communities that Five Star is continuing to manage, based on total revenues per year for failure to meet 80% of a target EBITDA for the applicable period;
•that the incentive fee that Five Star may earn in any calendar year for the senior living communities that Five Star is continuing to manage is no longer subject to a cap and that any senior living communities that are undergoing a major renovation or repositioning are excluded from the calculation of the incentive fee;
•that RMR LLC will oversee any major renovation or repositioning activities at the senior living communities that Five Star is continuing to manage; and
•that the term of our management agreements with Five Star for our senior living communities that Five Star is continuing to manage was extended by two years to December 31, 2036.
Pursuant to these changes, we and Five Star entered into an amended and restated master management agreement, or the Master Management Agreement, for the senior living communities that Five Star is continuing to manage and interim management agreements for the senior living communities that we and Five Star agreed to transition to new operators. These agreements replaced our prior management and omnibus agreements with Five Star. In addition, Five Star delivered to us a related amended and restated guaranty agreement pursuant to which Five Star is continuing to guarantee the payment and performance of each of its applicable subsidiary's obligations under the applicable management agreements.
We expect that the transition of the management of the 108 senior living communities from Five Star to other third party managers will be completed before year end 2021. As of August 3, 2021, we had executed agreements with four new third party managers to transition 76 senior living communities. Of these 76 senior living communities, 41 have been transitioned to new third party managers. We lease our senior living communities that have been transitioned to new managers to our taxable REIT subsidiaries, or TRSs. We also expect to incur costs related to retention and other transition costs for these communities, which costs may be significant. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, we recorded $11,914 of these costs to acquisition and certain other transaction related costs in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss).
16

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)
Our Senior Living Communities Managed by Five Star. Five Star managed 235 and 241 of our senior living communities as of June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, which included seven closed senior living communities for the 2021 period. We lease our senior living communities that are managed by Five Star to our TRSs.
We incurred management fees payable to Five Star of $12,927 and $15,706 for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $26,777 and $32,756 for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. For the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, $12,212 and $15,262, respectively, of the total management fees were expensed to property operating expenses in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss) and $715 and $444, respectively, were capitalized in our condensed consolidated balance sheets and are being depreciated over the estimated useful lives of the related capital assets. For the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, $25,228 and $31,850, respectively, of the total management fees were expensed to property operating expenses in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss) and $1,549 and $906, respectively, were capitalized in our condensed consolidated balance sheets and are being depreciated over the estimated useful lives of the related capital assets.
The following table presents residents fees and services revenue disaggregated by type of contract and payer:

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Six Months Ended June 30,
Revenue from contracts with customers: |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Basic housing and support services |  | $ | 188,169 |  |  | $ | 218,783 |  |  | $ | 376,198 |  |  | $ | 450,299 |
Medicare and Medicaid programs |  | 24,907 |  |  | 42,910 |  |  | 60,855 |  |  | 92,578 |
Private pay and other third party payer SNF services |  | 30,871 |  |  | 42,411 |  |  | 66,860 |  |  | 93,196 |
Total residents fees and services |  | $ | 243,947 |  |  | $ | 304,104 |  |  | $ | 503,913 |  |  | $ | 636,073 |

We incurred fees of $2,630 and $5,814 for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $8,071 and $13,871 for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, with respect to rehabilitation services Five Star provided at our senior living communities it manages that are payable by us. These amounts are included in property operating expenses in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss).
As a result of routine monitoring protocols that are a part of Five Star's compliance program activities related to Medicare billing, Five Star discovered potentially inadequate documentation at one of our senior living communities that Five Star manages. This monitoring was not initiated in response to any specific complaint or allegation but rather was of the type that Five Star periodically undertakes to test its compliance with applicable Medicare billing rules. We and Five Star voluntarily disclosed this matter to the United States Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Inspector General, or the OIG, pursuant to the OIG’s Provider Self-Disclosure Protocol. In January 2021, we and Five Star settled this matter with the OIG and we agreed to pay approximately $5,763 in exchange for a customary release, but we and Five Star did not admit any liability. We recognized that amount in our consolidated statement of comprehensive income (loss) during the year ended December 31, 2020 and paid that amount to the OIG in January 2021. Five Star refunded to us approximately $115 of management fees it previously received relating to the Medicare payments we refunded to the OIG.
Since January 1, 2020, we sold certain senior living communities that were then managed by Five Star. We and Five Star terminated our management agreements for these senior living communities in connection with these sales. See Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements contained in our Annual Report for further information regarding these sales.
We lease to Five Star space at certain of our senior living communities that Five Star manages where Five Star provides certain outpatient rehabilitation and wellness services clinics. We recorded $398 and $488 for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $795 and $782 for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, with respect to these leases.
Note 10. Business and Property Management Agreements with RMR LLC
We have no employees. The personnel and various services we require to operate our business are provided to us by RMR LLC. We have two agreements with RMR LLC to provide management services to us: (1) a business management agreement, which relates to our business generally; and (2) a property management agreement, which relates to the property level
17

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)
operations of our medical office and life science properties and major renovation or repositioning activities at our senior living communities. We also have a subsidiary level management agreement with RMR LLC related to the life science property located in Boston, Massachusetts, which we entered in connection with the joint venture arrangement for that life science property. Under that agreement, our subsidiary pays RMR LLC certain management fees directly, which fees are credited against the business management fees payable by us to RMR LLC. See Note 11 for further information regarding our relationship, agreements and transactions with RMR LLC.
We recognized net business management fees of $6,324 and $4,841 for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $11,641 and $10,610 for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. The net business management fees we recognized include $725 and $1,450 of management fees related to our subsidiary level management agreement with RMR LLC entered in connection with our joint venture arrangement for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Based on our common share total return, as defined in our business management agreement, as of each of June 30, 2021 and 2020, no estimated incentive fees are included in the net business management fees we recognized for the three or six months ended June 30, 2021 or 2020. The actual amount of annual incentive fees for 2021, if any, will be based on our common share total return as defined in our business management agreement, for the three-year period ending December 31, 2021, and will be payable in January 2022. We did not incur any incentive fee payable for the year ended December 31, 2020. We recognize business management and incentive fees in general and administrative expenses in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss).
We recognized aggregate net property management and construction supervision fees payable to RMR LLC of $3,191 and $3,407 for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Of those amounts, for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, $2,465 and $2,481, respectively, of property management fees were expensed to property operating expenses in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss) and $726 and $926, respectively, were capitalized as building improvements in our condensed consolidated balance sheets and are being depreciated over the estimated useful lives of the related capital assets. We recognized aggregate net property management and construction supervision fees of $6,345 and $6,599 for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Of those amounts, for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, $4,950 and $5,077, respectively, of property management fees were expensed to property operating expenses in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss) and $1,395 and $1,522, respectively, were capitalized as building improvements in our condensed consolidated balance sheets and are being depreciated over the estimated useful lives of the related capital assets.
We are generally responsible for all our operating expenses, including certain expenses incurred or arranged by RMR LLC on our behalf. We are generally not responsible for payment of RMR LLC's employment, office or administrative expenses incurred to provide management services to us, except for the employment and related expenses of RMR LLC's employees assigned to work exclusively or partly at our properties, our share of the wages, benefits and other related costs of RMR LLC's centralized accounting personnel, our share of RMR LLC's costs for providing our internal audit function, or as otherwise agreed. Our property level operating expenses are generally incorporated into the rents charged to our tenants, including certain payroll and related costs incurred by RMR LLC. We reimbursed RMR LLC $3,202 and $3,419 for these expenses and costs for the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively, and $6,499 and $6,862 for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively. These amounts are included in property operating expenses and general and administrative expenses, as applicable, in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss).
On June 9, 2021, we and RMR LLC amended our property management agreement to, among other things, provide for RMR LLC's oversight of any major capital projects and repositionings at our senior living communities, including our senior living communities which Five Star is continuing to manage, and that RMR LLC will receive the same fee previously paid to Five Star for such services, which is equal to 3% of the cost of any such major capital project or repositioning.
Note 11. Related Person Transactions
We have relationships and historical and continuing transactions with RMR LLC, The RMR Group Inc., or RMR Inc., Five Star and others related to them, including other companies to which RMR LLC or its subsidiaries provide management services and some of which have trustees, directors or officers who are also our Trustees or officers. RMR Inc. is the managing member of RMR LLC. The Chair of our Board and one of our Managing Trustees, Adam D. Portnoy, is the sole trustee, an officer and the controlling shareholder of ABP Trust, which is the controlling shareholder of RMR Inc., a managing director and the president and chief executive officer of RMR Inc., an officer and employee of RMR LLC and the chair of the board of directors
18

Table of Contents
DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)
(dollar amounts in thousands, except per share data or as otherwise stated)
and a managing director of Five Star. Jennifer F. Francis, our other Managing Trustee and our President and Chief Executive Officer is an executive vice president of RMR Inc. and she and our Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer are also employees and officers of RMR LLC. Jennifer B. Clark, our Secretary and former Managing Trustee, also serves as a managing director and the executive vice president, general counsel and secretary of RMR Inc., an officer and employee of RMR LLC, an officer of ABP Trust and a managing director and the secretary of Five Star. Certain of Five Star's officers are officers and employees of RMR LLC. Some of our Independent Trustees also serve as independent trustees or independent directors of other public companies to which RMR LLC or its subsidiaries provide management services. Adam Portnoy serves as the chair of the boards of trustees or boards of directors of several of these public companies and as a managing director or managing trustee of these companies. Other officers of RMR LLC, including Ms. Clark and certain of our officers, serve as managing trustees, managing directors or officers of certain of these companies. In addition, officers of RMR LLC and RMR Inc. serve as our officers and officers of other companies to which RMR LLC or its subsidiaries provide management services.
Five Star. We are currently Five Star's largest stockholder. As of June 30, 2021, we owned 10,691,658 Five Star common shares, or approximately 33.7% of Five Star's outstanding common shares. Five Star currently manages most of the senior living communities we own. RMR LLC provides management services to both us and Five Star. See Note 9 for further information regarding our relationships, agreements and transactions with Five Star and Note 5 for further information regarding our investment in Five Star.
As of June 30, 2021, ABP Acquisition LLC, a subsidiary of ABP Trust, the controlling shareholder of RMR Inc., together with ABP Trust, owned approximately 6.4% of Five Star's outstanding common shares.
Our Manager, RMR LLC. We have two agreements with RMR LLC to provide management services to us. See Note 10 for further information regarding our management agreements with RMR LLC.
For further information about these and other such relationships and certain other related person transactions, see our Annual Report.
Note 12. Income Taxes
We have elected to be taxed as a real estate investment trust, or REIT, under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and, as such, are generally not subject to federal and most state income taxation on our operating income provided we distribute our taxable income to our shareholders and meet certain organization and operating requirements. We do, however, lease our managed senior living communities to our wholly owned TRSs that, unlike most of our subsidiaries, file a separate consolidated federal corporate income tax return and are subject to federal and state income taxes. Our consolidated income tax provision includes the income tax provision related to the operations of our TRSs and certain state income taxes we incur despite our taxation as a REIT. During the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, we recognized income tax expense of $191 and $1,126, respectively, and during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, we recognized income tax expense of $429 and $683, respectively.
Note 13. Weighted Average Common Share s (share amounts in thousands)
We calculate basic earnings per common share by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average number of our common shares outstanding during the period. We calculate diluted earnings per share using the more dilutive of the two class method or the treasury stock method. Unvested share awards and other potentially dilutive common shares, and the related impact on earnings, are considered when calculating diluted earnings per share. For the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, 17 and 346 unvested common shares, respectively, and for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, 19 and 234 unvested common shares, respectively, were not included in the calculation of diluted earnings per share because to do so would have been antidilutive.
19

Table of Contents
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.
The following discussion should be read in conjunction with our condensed consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and with our Annual Report.
OVERVIEW
We are a REIT that was organized under Maryland law and which owns medical office and life science properties, senior living communities and other healthcare related properties throughout the United States. As of June 30, 2021, we owned 392 properties located in 36 states and Washington, D.C., including one life science property owned in a joint venture arrangement in which we own a 55% equity interest. At June 30, 2021, the gross book value of our real estate assets at cost plus certain acquisition costs, before depreciation and purchase price allocations and less impairment write downs, was $8.2 billion.
Our business is focused on healthcare related properties, including medical office and life science properties, senior living communities, wellness centers and other medical and healthcare related properties. We believe that the healthcare sector and many of our tenants, managers and operators provide essential services across the United States. Due to restrictions intended to prevent the spread of the virus that causes COVID-19, certain of our medical office and wellness center tenants, which include physician practices that had discontinued non-essential surgeries and procedures and fitness centers, that had been ordered closed by state executive orders experienced disruptions to their businesses. Our senior living community operators also experienced disruptions, including limitations on in-person tours and new admissions, and experienced challenges in attracting new residents to their communities in addition to experiencing increased expenses due to increased labor costs, including higher health benefits costs, and increased costs and consumption of supplies, including personal protective equipment. There will be lasting impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic, even as states and municipalities have eased and may further ease restrictions. Our tenants and their businesses may become increasingly negatively impacted, which may result in our tenants seeking assistance from us regarding their rent obligations owed to us, their being unable or unwilling to pay us rent, their ceasing to pay us rent and their ceasing to continue as going concerns.
We are closely monitoring the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on all aspects of our business.
With respect to our SHOP segment, we expect that our senior living community managers will be operating our communities at lower average occupancy with higher operating expenses per resident, which will likely lead to decreased returns to us as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. Our managers continue to follow federal, state and local health department guidelines and their own infection prevention protocols but we expect to see additional cases of COVID-19 in our senior living communities.
Throughout the first quarter of 2021, Five Star coordinated multiple COVID-19 vaccination clinics at senior living communities in our SHOP segment for residents and staff. As previously disclosed, all of the communities in our SHOP segment have completed vaccination clinics and are accepting new residents. On June 1, 2021, Five Star announced that all of its team members at our communities will be required to be fully vaccinated against COVID-19 by September 1, 2021 in order to protect Five Star's team members and residents at our communities from the ongoing threat posed by the COVID-19 virus. Both Five Star's team members and residents at our communities continue to have access to vaccines.
We also believe that we and our managers, operators and impacted tenants have and may continue to benefit from provisions of the CARES Act, signed into law in March 2020 and further supplemented by the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021, or other federal or state relief programs allowing them to continue or resume business activity. During the six months ended June 30, 2021, we recognized $18.2 million in interest and other income in our condensed consolidated statement of comprehensive income (loss) related to funds received under the CARES Act.
We believe that we are well positioned to weather the present disruptions facing the real estate industry and, in particular, the real estate healthcare industry, including senior living. In the first quarter of 2021, following the holiday season, the reopening of economies and the easing of restrictions, the United States experienced peak numbers of COVID-19 infections. In some cases, certain states and municipalities again required the closure of certain business activities and imposed certain other restrictions. The conditions in the United States significantly improved since those periods during the pandemic; however, certain areas of the United States have recently experienced increasing COVID-19 infections. It is unclear whether the number of COVID-19 infections will further increase or amplify in the United States or elsewhere and, if so, what the impact of that would be on human health and safety, the economy, or our managers', operators' and tenants' businesses. As a result of these uncertainties, we are unable to determine what the ultimate impacts will be on our, our tenants', our managers', our operators' and other stakeholders' businesses, operations, financial results and financial position. For further information and risks relating
20

Table of Contents
to the COVID-19 pandemic and its aftermath on us and our business, see Part I, Item 1, “Business—COVID-19 Pandemic” and Part I, Item 1A, “Risk Factors” in our Annual Report.
2021 Amendments to our Management Arrangements with Five Star
On June 9, 2021, we amended our management arrangements with Five Star. The principal changes to the management arrangements include:
•that Five Star is cooperating with us in transitioning 108 of our senior living communities with approximately 7,500 living units to other third party managers without our payment of any termination fee to Five Star;
•that we no longer have the right to sell up to an additional $682 million of senior living communities currently managed by Five Star and terminate Five Star's management of those communities without our payment of a fee to Five Star upon sale;
•that Five Star is continuing to manage 120 of our senior living communities with approximately 18,000 living units, and that the skilled nursing units in all of our continuing care retirement communities that Five Star is continuing to manage, which then included approximately 1,500 living units, are being closed and repositioned;
•that beginning in 2025, we will have the right to terminate up to 10% of the senior living communities that Five Star is continuing to manage, based on total revenues per year for failure to meet 80% of a target EBITDA for the applicable period;
•that the incentive fee that Five Star may earn in any calendar year for the senior living communities that Five Star is continuing to manage is no longer subject to a cap and that any senior living communities that are undergoing a major renovation or repositioning are excluded from the calculation of the incentive fee;
•that RMR LLC will oversee any major renovation or repositioning activities at the senior living communities that Five Star is continuing to manage; and
•that the term of our management agreements with Five Star for our senior living communities that Five Star is continuing to manage was extended by two years to December 31, 2036.
Pursuant to these changes, we and Five Star entered into the Master Management Agreement for the senior living communities that Five Star is continuing to manage and interim management agreements for the senior living communities that we and Five Star agreed to transition to new operators. These agreements replaced our prior management and omnibus agreements with Five Star. In addition, Five Star delivered to us a related amended and restated guaranty agreement pursuant to which Five Star is continuing to guarantee the payment and performance of each of its applicable subsidiary's obligations under the applicable management agreements.
We expect that the transition of the management of the 108 senior living communities from Five Star to other third party managers will be completed before year end 2021. As of August 3, 2021, we had executed agreements with four new third party managers to transition 76 senior living communities. Of these 76 senior living communities, 41 have been transitioned to new third party managers. We also expect to incur costs related to retention and other transition costs for these communities, which costs may be significant. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, we recorded $11.9 million of these costs to acquisition and certain other transaction related costs in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss).
21

Table of Contents
The following table presents a pro forma breakout of communities that Five Star is continuing to manage and communities that we are in the process of transitioning from Five Star to other third party managers (dollars in thousands):

|  | As of and For the Three Months Ended June 30, 2021 |  | As of and For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2021
|  | Five Star Retained Communities |  | Operator Transition Communities |  | Total |  | Five Star Retained Communities |  | Operator Transition Communities |  | Total
Communities (1) |  | 120 |  |  | 108 |  |  | 228 |  |  | 120 |  |  | 108 |  |  | 228 |
Number of units (2) |  | 17,898 |  |  | 7,525 |  |  | 25,423 |  |  | 17,898 |  |  | 7,525 |  |  | 25,423 |
Occupancy |  | 72.9 | % |  | 66.5 | % |  | 71.0 | % |  | 72.8 | % |  | 66.1 | % |  | 70.8 | %
Residents fees and services |  | $ | 168,655 |  |  | $ | 75,266 |  |  | $ | 243,921 |  |  | $ | 353,972 |  |  | $ | 149,736 |  |  | $ | 503,708 |
NOI (3) |  | $ | 12,509 |  |  | $ | (1,257) |  |  | $ | 11,252 |  |  | $ | 23,050 |  |  | $ | (7,426) |  |  | $ | 15,624 |

(1)Excludes seven closed senior living communities.
(2)Excludes skilled nursing units that have been closed or are being closed and repositioned.
(3)Our definition of NOI and our reconciliation of net income (loss) to NOI and a description of why we believe NOI is an appropriate supplemental measure are included below under the heading “Non-GAAP Financial Measures.”
See Notes 9 and 11 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for more information regarding our management arrangements with Five Star.
PORTFOLIO OVERVIEW
The following tables present an overview of our portfolio (dollars in thousands, except investment per square foot or unit data):

(As of June 30, 2021) |  | Number of Properties |  | Square Feet or Number of Units |  |  |  | Gross Book Value of Real Estate Assets(1) |  | % of Total Gross Book Value of Real Estate Assets |  | Investment per Square Foot or Unit(2) |  | Q2 2021 Revenues(3) |  | % of Q2 2021 Revenues |  | Q2 2021 NOI (3)(4) |  | % of Q2 2021 NOI
Office Portfolio (5) |  | 118 |  |  | 10,926,678 |  |  | sq. ft. |  | $ | 3,720,717 |  |  | 45.3 | % |  | $ | 341 |  |  | $ | 92,804 |  |  | 26.8 | % |  | $ | 61,483 |  |  | 75.2 | %
SHOP |  | 235 |  |  | 25,423 |  |  | units |  | 4,069,382 |  |  | 49.5 | % |  | $ | 160,067 |  |  | 243,947 |  |  | 70.4 | % |  | 10,636 |  |  | 13.0 | %
Other triple net leased senior living communities |  | 29 |  |  | 2,327 |  |  | units |  | 250,073 |  |  | 3.0 | % |  | $ | 107,466 |  |  | 6,213 |  |  | 1.8 | % |  | 6,213 |  |  | 7.6 | %
Wellness centers |  | 10 |  |  | 812,000 |  |  | sq. ft. |  | 178,110 |  |  | 2.2 | % |  | $ | 219 |  |  | 3,377 |  |  | 1.0 | % |  | 3,377 |  |  | 4.2 | %
Total |  | 392 |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 8,218,282 |  |  | 100.0 | % |  |  |  | $ | 346,341 |  |  | 100.0 | % |  | $ | 81,709 |  |  | 100.0 | %

|  | Occupancy
|  | As of and For the Three Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020
Office Portfolio (6) |  | 91.0 | % |  | 92.0 | %
SHOP |  | 70.9 | % |  | 78.7 | %
Other triple net leased senior living communities (7)(8) |  | 74.3 | % |  | 86.1 | %
Wellness centers |  | 100.0 | % |  | 100.0 | %

(1)Represents gross book value of real estate assets at cost plus certain acquisition costs, before depreciation and purchase price allocations and less impairment write downs, if any.
(2)Represents gross book value of real estate assets divided by number of rentable square feet or living units, as applicable, at June 30, 2021.
(3)Includes $772 of revenues and $579 of NOI from properties that we sold.
(4)We calculate our NOI on a consolidated basis and by reportable segment. Our definition of NOI and our reconciliation of net income (loss) to NOI are included below under the heading “Non-GAAP Financial Measures”.
(5)Our medical office and life science property leases include some triple net leases where, in addition to paying fixed rents, the tenants assume the obligation to operate and maintain the properties at their expense, and some net and
22

Table of Contents
modified gross leases where we are responsible for the operation and maintenance of the properties and we charge tenants for some or all of the property operating costs. A small percentage of our medical office and life science property leases are full-service leases where we receive fixed rent from our tenants and no reimbursement for our property operating costs.
(6)Medical office and life science property occupancy data is as of June 30, 2021 and 2020 and includes (i) out of service assets undergoing redevelopment, (ii) space which is leased but is not occupied or is being offered for sublease by tenants and (iii) space being fitted out for occupancy.
(7)Excludes data for periods prior to our ownership of certain properties, data for properties sold or classified as held for sale, if any, and data for which there was a transfer of operations during the periods presented.
(8)Operating data for other triple net leased senior living communities leased to third party operators and wellness centers are presented based upon the operating results provided by our tenants for the three months ended March 31, 2021 and 2020, or the most recent prior period for which tenant operating results are made available to us. We have not independently verified tenant operating data.
During the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, we entered into new and renewal leases at our medical office and life science properties in our Office Portfolio segment as summarized in the following tables (dollars and square feet in thousands, except per square foot amounts):

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, 2021
|  | New Leases |  | Renewals |  | Total
Square feet leased during the quarter |  | 65 |  |  | 567 |  |  | 632 |
Weighted average rental rate change (by rentable square feet) |  | 13.1 | % |  | 5.0 | % |  | 5.9 | %
Weighted average lease term (years) (1) |  | 9.3 |  |  | 9.1 |  |  | 9.1 |
Total leasing costs and concession commitments (2) |  | $ | 5,191 |  |  | $ | 21,241 |  |  | $ | 26,432 |
Total leasing costs and concession commitments per square foot (2) |  | $ | 80.38 |  |  | $ | 37.43 |  |  | $ | 41.82 |
Total leasing costs and concession commitments per square foot per year (2) |  | $ | 8.60 |  |  | $ | 4.13 |  |  | $ | 4.60 |

|  | Six Months Ended June 30, 2021
|  | New Leases |  | Renewals |  | Total
Square feet leased during the quarter |  | 217 |  |  | 627 |  |  | 844 |
Weighted average rental rate change (by rentable square feet) |  | 20.1 | % |  | 4.9 | % |  | 9.9 | %
Weighted average lease term (years) (1) |  | 10.6 |  |  | 9.0 |  |  | 9.6 |
Total leasing costs and concession commitments (2) |  | $ | 37,441 |  |  | $ | 21,799 |  |  | $ | 59,240 |
Total leasing costs and concession commitments per square foot (2) |  | $ | 172.73 |  |  | $ | 34.72 |  |  | $ | 70.14 |
Total leasing costs and concession commitments per square foot per year (2) |  | $ | 16.28 |  |  | $ | 3.85 |  |  | $ | 7.31 |

(1)Weighted based on annualized rental income pursuant to existing leases as of June 30, 2021, including straight line rent adjustments and estimated recurring expense reimbursements, and excluding lease value amortization.
(2)Includes commitments made for leasing expenditures and concessions, such as tenant improvements, leasing commissions, tenant reimbursements and free rent.
23

Table of Contents
Lease Expiration Schedules
As of June 30, 2021, lease expirations at our medical office and life science properties in our Office Portfolio segment are as follows (dollars in thousands):

Year |  | Number of Tenants |  | Square Feet Leased |  | Percent of Total |  | Cumulative Percent of Total |  | Annualized Rental Income(1) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | Percent of Total |  | Cumulative Percent of Total
2021 |  | 63 |  | 340,153 |  |  | 3.4 | % |  | 3.4 | % |  | $ | 13,008 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 3.5 | % |  | 3.5 | %
2022 |  | 103 |  | 1,220,308 |  |  | 12.3 | % |  | 15.7 | % |  | 30,540 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 8.3 | % |  | 11.8 | %
2023 |  | 54 |  | 982,724 |  |  | 9.9 | % |  | 25.6 | % |  | 18,959 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 5.2 | % |  | 17.0 | %
2024 |  | 81 |  | 1,787,991 |  |  | 18.0 | % |  | 43.6 | % |  | 49,578 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 13.5 | % |  | 30.5 | %
2025 |  | 75 |  | 909,556 |  |  | 9.1 | % |  | 52.7 | % |  | 24,360 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 6.6 | % |  | 37.1 | %
2026 |  | 65 |  | 775,788 |  |  | 7.8 | % |  | 60.5 | % |  | 24,972 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 6.8 | % |  | 43.9 | %
2027 |  | 33 |  | 583,200 |  |  | 5.9 | % |  | 66.4 | % |  | 14,354 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 3.9 | % |  | 47.8 | %
2028 |  | 29 |  | 1,471,488 |  |  | 14.8 | % |  | 81.2 | % |  | 115,781 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 31.5 | % |  | 79.3 | %
2029 |  | 27 |  | 338,497 |  |  | 3.4 | % |  | 84.6 | % |  | 12,671 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 3.5 | % |  | 82.8 | %
2030 and thereafter |  | 60 |  | 1,533,087 |  |  | 15.4 | % |  | 100.0 | % |  | 62,863 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 17.2 | % |  | 100.0 | %
Total |  | 590 |  | 9,942,792 |  |  | 100.0 | % |  |  |  | $ | 367,086 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 100.0 | % |  |
Weighted average remaining lease term (in years) |  | 5.0 |  |  |  |  |  |  | 6.0 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

(1)Annualized rental income is based on rents pursuant to existing leases as of June 30, 2021, including straight line rent adjustments and estimated recurring expense reimbursements for certain net and modified gross leases and excluding lease value amortization at certain of our medical office and life science properties. Annualized rental income also includes 100% of rental income as reported under GAAP from the life science property owned in a joint venture arrangement in which we own a 55% equity interest.
Lease expiration data for our other triple net leased senior living communities leased to third party operators and wellness centers has not been provided because there were no changes to the lease expiration schedules from those reported in our Annual Report, except for the renewal of leases with the tenant of six of our wellness centers for a five year term expiring in 2028.
24

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS (dollars and square feet in thousands, unless otherwise noted)
We operate in, and report financial information for, the following two segments: Office Portfolio and SHOP. We aggregate each of these two reporting segments based on their similar operating and economic characteristics. Our Office Portfolio segment consists of medical office properties leased to medical providers and other medical related businesses, as well as life science properties leased to biotech laboratories and other similar tenants. Our SHOP segment consists of managed senior living communities that provide short term and long term residential living and in some instances care and other services for residents where we pay fees to a manager to operate the communities.
We also report “non-segment” operations, which consists of triple net leased senior living communities that are leased to operators from which we receive rents, and wellness centers, which we do not consider to be sufficiently material to constitute a separate reporting segment, and any other income or expenses that are not attributable to a specific reporting segment.
The following table summarizes the results of operations of each of our segments for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020:

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Office Portfolio |  | $ | 92,804 |  |  | $ | 95,510 |  |  | $ | 186,127 |  |  | $ | 194,280 |
SHOP |  | 243,947 |  |  | 304,104 |  |  | 503,913 |  |  | 636,073 |
Non-Segment |  | 9,590 |  |  | 10,697 |  |  | 19,025 |  |  | 22,425 |
Total revenues |  | $ | 346,341 |  |  | $ | 410,311 |  |  | $ | 709,065 |  |  | $ | 852,778 |
Net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Office Portfolio |  | $ | 52,177 |  |  | $ | 24,340 |  |  | $ | 74,886 |  |  | $ | 47,099 |
SHOP |  | (6,679) |  |  | (24,710) |  |  | (32,093) |  |  | (15,242) |
Non-Segment |  | (79,720) |  |  | (25,702) |  |  | (144,520) |  |  | (48,194) |
Net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | (34,222) |  |  | $ | (26,072) |  |  | $ | (101,727) |  |  | $ | (16,337) |

The following sections analyze and discuss the results of operations of each of our segments for the periods presented.
25

Three Months Ended June 30, 2021 Compared to Three Months Ended June 30, 2020 (dollars and square feet in thousands, except average monthly rate):
Unless otherwise indicated, references in this section to changes or comparisons of results, income or expenses refer to comparisons of the results for the three months ended June 30, 2021 to the three months ended June 30, 2020. Our definition of NOI and our reconciliation of net income (loss) to NOI and a description of why we believe NOI is an appropriate supplemental measure are included below under the heading “Non-GAAP Financial Measures.”

|  | Three Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | $ Change |  | % Change
NOI by segment: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Office Portfolio |  | $ | 61,483 |  |  | $ | 64,617 |  |  | $ | (3,134) |  |  | (4.9) | %
SHOP |  | 10,636 |  |  | 33,082 |  |  | (22,446) |  |  | (67.8) | %
Non-Segment |  | 9,590 |  |  | 10,697 |  |  | (1,107) |  |  | (10.3) | %
Total NOI |  | 81,709 |  |  | 108,396 |  |  | (26,687) |  |  | (24.6) | %
Depreciation and amortization |  | 67,888 |  |  | 68,825 |  |  | (937) |  |  | (1.4) | %
General and administrative |  | 9,126 |  |  | 7,312 |  |  | 1,814 |  |  | 24.8 | %
Acquisition and certain other transaction related costs |  | 12,071 |  |  | 87 |  |  | 11,984 |  |  | nm
Impairment of assets |  | — |  |  | 31,175 |  |  | (31,175) |  |  | (100.0) | %
Gain (loss) on sale of properties |  | 30,760 |  |  | (168) |  |  | 30,928 |  |  | nm
Gains and losses on equity securities, net |  | (3,849) |  |  | 11,974 |  |  | (15,823) |  |  | (132.1) | %
Interest and other income |  | 16,038 |  |  | 7,736 |  |  | 8,302 |  |  | 107.3 | %
Interest expense |  | (67,657) |  |  | (43,974) |  |  | (23,683) |  |  | 53.9 | %
Loss on early extinguishment of debt |  | (370) |  |  | (181) |  |  | (189) |  |  | 104.4 | %
Loss from continuing operations before income tax expense |  | (32,454) |  |  | (23,616) |  |  | (8,838) |  |  | 37.4 | %
Income tax expense |  | (191) |  |  | (1,126) |  |  | 935 |  |  | (83.0) | %
Net loss |  | (32,645) |  |  | (24,742) |  |  | (7,903) |  |  | 31.9 | %
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest |  | (1,577) |  |  | (1,330) |  |  | (247) |  |  | 18.6 | %
Net loss attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | (34,222) |  |  | $ | (26,072) |  |  | $ | (8,150) |  |  | 31.3 | %

nm - not meaningful
Office Portfolio:

|  | Comparable Properties (1) |  | All Properties
|  | As of June 30, |  | As of June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Total buildings |  | 113 |  |  | 113 |  |  | 118 |  |  | 129 |
Total square feet (2) |  | 10,604 |  |  | 10,599 |  |  | 10,927 |  |  | 11,668 |
Occupancy (3) |  | 92.3 | % |  | 93.4 | % |  | 91.0 | % |  | 92.0 | %

(1)Consists of medical office and life science properties that we have owned and which have been in service continuously since April 1, 2020, including the life science property owned in a joint venture arrangement in which we own a 55% equity interest; excludes properties classified as held for sale or out of service undergoing redevelopment, if any.
(2)Prior periods exclude space remeasurements made subsequent to those periods.
(3)Medical office and life science property occupancy includes (i) out of service assets undergoing redevelopment, (ii) space which is leased but is not occupied or is being offered for sublease by tenants, and (iii) space being fitted out for occupancy. Comparable property occupancy excludes out of service assets undergoing redevelopment.

|  | Three Months Ended June 30,
|  | Comparable (1) |  | Non-Comparable |  |
|  | Properties Results |  | Properties Results |  | Consolidated Properties Results
|  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | %
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change
Rental income |  | $ | 91,511 |  |  | $ | 90,337 |  |  | $ | 1,174 |  |  | 1.3 | % |  | $ | 1,293 |  |  | $ | 5,173 |  |  | $ | 92,804 |  |  | $ | 95,510 |  |  | $ | (2,706) |  |  | (2.8) | %
Property operating expenses |  | (30,725) |  |  | (29,456) |  |  | 1,269 |  |  | 4.3 | % |  | (596) |  |  | (1,437) |  |  | (31,321) |  |  | (30,893) |  |  | 428 |  |  | 1.4 | %
NOI |  | $ | 60,786 |  |  | $ | 60,881 |  |  | $ | (95) |  |  | (0.2) | % |  | $ | 697 |  |  | $ | 3,736 |  |  | $ | 61,483 |  |  | $ | 64,617 |  |  | $ | (3,134) |  |  | (4.9) | %

26

(1)Consists of medical office and life science properties that we have owned and which have been in service continuously since April 1, 2020, including the life science property owned in a joint venture arrangement in which we own a 55% equity interest; excludes properties classified as held for sale or out of service undergoing redevelopment, if any.
Rental income. Rental income decreased primarily due to our disposition of 12 properties since April 1, 2020 and assets being taken out of service and/or undergoing redevelopment, partially offset by an increase in rental income at our comparable properties. Rental income increased at our comparable properties primarily due to increased parking revenue at certain of our comparable properties as states and municipalities have eased restrictions related to the COVID-19 pandemic and tenants' employees have increasingly returned to the office and commercial activity has increased and increases in tax escalation income and other property operating expense reimbursements at certain of our comparable properties, partially offset by a decrease in occupancy at certain of our comparable properties.
Property operating expenses. Property operating expenses consist of real estate taxes, utility expenses, insurance, management fees, salaries and benefit costs of property level personnel, repairs and maintenance expense, cleaning expense and other direct costs of operating these properties. The increase in property operating expenses is primarily due to an increase in property operating expenses at our comparable properties, partially offset by our disposition of 12 properties since April 1, 2020. Property operating expenses at our comparable properties increased primarily due to increases in utility expenses, real estate taxes and other direct costs at certain of our comparable properties.
Net operating income. The change in NOI reflects the net changes in rental income and property operating expenses described above.
SHOP:

|  | Comparable Properties (1) |  | All Properties
|  | As of and For the Three Months |  | As of and For the Three Months
|  | Ended June 30, |  | Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Total properties |  | 228 |  |  | 228 |  |  | 235 |  |  | 241 |
Number of units |  | 25,423 |  |  | 25,423 |  |  | 25,423 |  |  | 28,348 |
Occupancy |  | 71.0 | % |  | 80.7 | % |  | 70.9 | % |  | 78.7 | %
Average monthly rate (2) |  | $ | 4,279 |  |  | $ | 4,207 |  |  | $ | 4,307 |  |  | $ | 4,496 |

(1)Consists of senior living communities that we have owned and which have been operated by the same operator continuously since April 1, 2020; excludes communities classified as held for sale or closed, if any.
(2)Average monthly rate is calculated by taking the average daily rate, which is defined as total residents fees and services divided by occupied units during the period, and multiplying it by 30 days.

|  | Three Months Ended June 30,
|  | Comparable (1) |  | Non-Comparable |  |
|  | Properties Results |  | Properties Results |  | Consolidated Properties Results
|  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | %
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change
Residents fees and services |  | $ | 243,921 |  |  | $ | 291,049 |  |  | $ | (47,128) |  |  | (16.2) | % |  | $ | 26 |  |  | $ | 13,055 |  |  | $ | 243,947 |  |  | $ | 304,104 |  |  | $ | (60,157) |  |  | (19.8) | %
Property operating expenses |  | (232,669) |  |  | (255,820) |  |  | (23,151) |  |  | (9.0) | % |  | (642) |  |  | (15,202) |  |  | (233,311) |  |  | (271,022) |  |  | (37,711) |  |  | (13.9) | %
NOI |  | $ | 11,252 |  |  | $ | 35,229 |  |  | $ | (23,977) |  |  | (68.1) | % |  | $ | (616) |  |  | $ | (2,147) |  |  | $ | 10,636 |  |  | $ | 33,082 |  |  | $ | (22,446) |  |  | (67.8) | %

(1)Consists of senior living communities that we have owned and which have been operated by the same operator continuously since April 1, 2020; excludes communities classified as held for sale or closed, if any.
Residents fees and services. Residents fees and services are the revenues earned at our managed senior living communities. We recognize these revenues as services are provided and related fees are accrued. Residents fees and services decreased primarily due to our disposition of nine properties since April 1, 2020 and decreases in occupancy primarily due to the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic at both comparable and non-comparable properties for the three months ended June 30, 2021 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2020, partially offset by increases in average monthly rates at certain of our comparable properties. Additionally, residents fees and services at our comparable properties decreased due to the closure of skilled nursing units during the three months ended June 30, 2021.
Property operating expenses. Property operating expenses consist of real estate taxes, utility expenses, insurance, salaries and benefit costs of property level personnel, repairs and maintenance expense, management fees, cleaning expense and other direct
27

costs of operating these communities. Property operating expenses decreased primarily due to our disposition of nine properties since April 1, 2020 and a decrease in property operating expenses at our comparable properties. Property operating expenses at our comparable properties decreased primarily due to decreases in costs associated with staffing and dietary expenses primarily due to reduced occupancy at our comparable properties as a result of the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and the closure of skilled nursing units during the three months ended June 30, 2021.
Net operating income. The change in NOI reflects the net changes in residents fees and services and property operating expenses described above.
Non-Segment(1):

|  | Comparable Properties (2) |  | All Properties
|  | As of and For the Three Months Ended June 30, |  | As of and For the Three Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Total properties: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Other triple net leased senior living communities |  | 29 |  |  | 29 |  |  | 29 |  |  | 32 |
Wellness centers |  | 10 |  |  | 10 |  |  | 10 |  |  | 10 |
Rent coverage: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Other triple net leased senior living communities (3) |  | 1.38 | x |  | 1.66 | x |  | 1.38 | x |  | 1.66 | x
Wellness centers (3) |  | 0.94 | x |  | 1.73 | x |  | 0.94 | x |  | 1.73 | x

(1)Non-segment operations consists of all of our other operations, including certain senior living communities leased to third party operators and wellness centers, which segment we do not consider to be sufficiently material to constitute a separate reporting segment, and any other income or expenses that are not attributable to a specific reporting segment.
(2)Comparable properties consists of properties that we have owned and which have been leased to the same operator continuously since April 1, 2020; excludes properties classified as held for sale, if any.
(3)All tenant operating data presented is based upon the operating results provided by our tenants for the 12 months ended March 31, 2021 and 2020 or the most recent prior period for which tenant operating results are available to us. Rent coverage is calculated using the operating cash flows from our triple net lease tenants' operations of our properties, before subordinated charges, if any, divided by triple net lease minimum rents payable to us. We have not independently verified tenant operating data. Excludes data for historical periods prior to our ownership of certain properties, as well as data for properties sold or classified as held for sale, if any, during the periods presented.

|  | Three Months Ended June 30,
|  | Comparable (1) |  | Non-Comparable |  |
|  | Properties Results |  | Properties Results |  | Consolidated Properties Results
|  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | %
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change
Rental income |  | $ | 9,590 |  |  | $ | 9,737 |  |  | $ | (147) |  |  | (1.5) | % |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 960 |  |  | $ | 9,590 |  |  | $ | 10,697 |  |  | $ | (1,107) |  |  | (10.3) | %
NOI |  | $ | 9,590 |  |  | $ | 9,737 |  |  | $ | (147) |  |  | (1.5) | % |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 960 |  |  | $ | 9,590 |  |  | $ | 10,697 |  |  | $ | (1,107) |  |  | (10.3) | %

(1)Consists of properties that we have owned and which have been leased to the same operator continuously since April 1, 2020; excludes properties classified as held for sale, if any.
Rental income. Rental income decreased primarily due to the sale of three senior living communities leased to private operators since April 1, 2020 and a decrease in rental income at our comparable properties, partially offset by increased rents resulting from our purchase of improvements at our comparable properties since April 1, 2020. Rental income decreased at our comparable properties primarily due to lease renewals with tenants of our wellness centers at lower average rental rates. As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, many of our wellness centers had been ordered closed by state or local executive orders. In February 2021, we entered into lease renewals with the tenant of six of our wellness centers for a five year term at lower cash rental rates until deferred rents become due. We have elected to recognize rental income from this tenant as rent payments are received. In October 2020, the lease for our other four wellness centers was renewed for a 12 year term at a lower average rental rate.
Net operating income. The change in NOI reflects the net changes in rental income described above.
Consolidated:
References to changes in the income and expense categories below relate to the comparison of consolidated results for the three months ended June 30, 2021, compared to the three months ended June 30, 2020.
28

Depreciation and amortization expense. Depreciation and amortization expense decreased primarily due to our disposition of 24 properties, certain depreciable leasing related assets becoming fully depreciated and certain of our acquired resident agreements becoming fully amortized since April 1, 2020, partially offset by the purchase of capital improvements at certain of our properties since April 1, 2020.
General and administrative expense. General and administrative expense consists of fees paid to RMR LLC under our business management agreement, legal and accounting fees, fees and expenses of our Trustees, equity compensation expense and other costs relating to our status as a publicly traded company. General and administrative expense increased primarily due to an increase in our base business management fees expense as a result of higher trading prices for our common shares during the three months ended June 30, 2021 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2020.
Acquisition and certain other transaction related costs. For the three months ended June 30, 2021, acquisition and certain other transaction related costs primarily represent costs incurred in connection with the Master Management Agreement. For the three months ended June 30, 2020, acquisition and certain other transaction related costs primarily represent costs incurred in connection with the 2020 restructuring of our business arrangements with Five Star, or the Restructuring Transaction. For information regarding the Master Management Agreement or the Restructuring Transaction, see Note 9 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
Impairment of assets. For information about our asset impairment charges, see Note 2 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and Note 3 to our consolidated financial statements included in Part IV, Item 15 of our Annual Report.
Gain (loss) on sale of properties. Gain (loss) on sale of properties is the net result of our sale of certain of our properties during the three months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020. For further information regarding gain (loss) on sale of properties, see Note 2 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and Note 3 to our consolidated financial statements included in Part IV, Item 15 of our Annual Report.
Gains and losses on equity securities, net. Gains and losses on equity securities, net, represent the net unrealized gains and losses to adjust our investment in Five Star to its fair value. For further information regarding our investment in Five Star, see Note 5 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
Interest and other income. The increase in interest and other income is primarily due to $15,748 of funds we received from the U.S. government pursuant to the CARES Act during the three months ended June 30, 2021 compared to $7,346 received during the three months ended June 30, 2020.
Interest expense. Interest expense increased primarily due to our issuance in June 2020 of $1,000,000 aggregate principal amount of our 9.75% senior notes due 2025, our issuance in February 2021 of $500,000 aggregate principal amount of our 4.375% senior notes due 2031 and an increase in average borrowings under our revolving credit facility. This increase was partially offset by our redemption in April 2020 of all $200,000 of our 6.75% senior notes due 2020, our prepayment in June 2020 of our $250,000 term loan, our prepayment in February 2021 of our $200,000 term loan and our redemption in June 2021 of all $300,000 of our 6.75% senior notes due 2021.
Loss on early extinguishment of debt. We recorded a loss on early extinguishment of debt in connection with our redemption of all $300,000 of our 6.75% senior notes due 2021 during the three months ended June 30, 2021. We recorded a loss on early extinguishment of debt in connection with our prepayment of our $250,000 term loan and of a mortgage note during the three months ended June 30, 2020.
Income tax expense. Income tax expense is the result of operating income we earned in certain jurisdictions where we are subject to state income taxes.
29

Six Months Ended June 30, 2021 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2020 (dollars and square feet in thousands, except average monthly rate):
Unless otherwise indicated, references in this section to changes or comparisons of results, income or expenses refer to comparisons of the results for the six months ended June 30, 2021 to the six months ended June 30, 2020. Our definition of NOI and our reconciliation of net income (loss) to NOI and a description of why we believe NOI is an appropriate supplemental measure are included below under the heading “Non-GAAP Financial Measures.”

|  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | $ Change |  | % Change
NOI by segment: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Office Portfolio |  | $ | 123,513 |  |  | $ | 130,681 |  |  | $ | (7,168) |  |  | (5.5) | %
SHOP |  | 14,504 |  |  | 81,172 |  |  | (66,668) |  |  | (82.1) | %
Non-Segment |  | 19,025 |  |  | 22,425 |  |  | (3,400) |  |  | (15.2) | %
Total NOI |  | 157,042 |  |  | 234,278 |  |  | (77,236) |  |  | (33.0) | %
Depreciation and amortization |  | 134,041 |  |  | 137,255 |  |  | (3,214) |  |  | (2.3) | %
General and administrative |  | 16,668 |  |  | 16,144 |  |  | 524 |  |  | 3.2 | %
Acquisition and certain other transaction related costs |  | 12,071 |  |  | 750 |  |  | 11,321 |  |  | nm
Impairment of assets |  | (174) |  |  | 42,409 |  |  | (42,583) |  |  | (100.4) | %
Gain on sale of properties |  | 30,638 |  |  | 2,614 |  |  | 28,024 |  |  | nm
Gains and losses on equity securities, net |  | (12,188) |  |  | 2,031 |  |  | (14,219) |  |  | nm
Interest and other income |  | 18,873 |  |  | 7,874 |  |  | 10,999 |  |  | 139.7 | %
Interest expense |  | (127,748) |  |  | (85,624) |  |  | (42,124) |  |  | 49.2 | %
Gain on lease termination |  | — |  |  | 22,896 |  |  | (22,896) |  |  | (100.0) | %
Loss on early extinguishment of debt |  | (2,410) |  |  | (427) |  |  | (1,983) |  |  | nm
Loss from continuing operations before income tax expense |  | (98,399) |  |  | (12,916) |  |  | (85,483) |  |  | nm
Income tax expense |  | (429) |  |  | (683) |  |  | 254 |  |  | (37.2) | %
Net loss |  | (98,828) |  |  | (13,599) |  |  | (85,229) |  |  | nm
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest |  | (2,899) |  |  | (2,738) |  |  | (161) |  |  | 5.9 | %
Net loss attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | (101,727) |  |  | $ | (16,337) |  |  | $ | (85,390) |  |  | nm

nm - not meaningful
Office Portfolio:

|  | Comparable Properties (1) |  | All Properties
|  | As of June 30, |  | As of June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Total buildings |  | 113 |  |  | 113 |  |  | 118 |  |  | 129 |
Total square feet (2) |  | 10,604 |  |  | 10,599 |  |  | 10,927 |  |  | 11,668 |
Occupancy (3) |  | 92.3 | % |  | 93.4 | % |  | 91.0 | % |  | 92.0 | %

(1)Consists of medical office and life science properties that we have owned and which have been in service continuously since January 1, 2020, including the life science property owned in a joint venture arrangement in which we own a 55% equity interest; excludes properties classified as held for sale or out of service undergoing redevelopment, if any.
(2)Prior periods exclude space remeasurements made subsequent to those periods.
(3)Medical office and life science property occupancy includes (i) out of service assets undergoing redevelopment, (ii) space which is leased but is not occupied or is being offered for sublease by tenants, and (iii) space being fitted out for occupancy. Comparable property occupancy excludes out of service assets undergoing redevelopment.
30

|  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | Comparable (1) |  | Non-Comparable |  |
|  | Properties Results |  | Properties Results |  | Consolidated Properties Results
|  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | %
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change
Rental income |  | $ | 182,124 |  |  | $ | 183,068 |  |  | $ | (944) |  |  | (0.5) | % |  | $ | 4,003 |  |  | $ | 11,212 |  |  | $ | 186,127 |  |  | $ | 194,280 |  |  | $ | (8,153) |  |  | (4.2) | %
Property operating expenses |  | (61,217) |  |  | (60,329) |  |  | 888 |  |  | 1.5 | % |  | (1,397) |  |  | (3,270) |  |  | (62,614) |  |  | (63,599) |  |  | (985) |  |  | (1.5) | %
NOI |  | $ | 120,907 |  |  | $ | 122,739 |  |  | $ | (1,832) |  |  | (1.5) | % |  | $ | 2,606 |  |  | $ | 7,942 |  |  | $ | 123,513 |  |  | $ | 130,681 |  |  | $ | (7,168) |  |  | (5.5) | %

(1)Consists of medical office and life science properties that we have owned and which have been in service continuously since January 1, 2020, including the life science property owned in a joint venture arrangement in which we own a 55% equity interest; excludes properties classified as held for sale or out of service undergoing redevelopment, if any.
Rental income. Rental income decreased primarily due to our disposition of 20 properties since January 1, 2020, assets being taken out of service and/or undergoing redevelopment and a decrease in rental income at our comparable properties. Rental income decreased at our comparable properties primarily due to decreases in occupancy and tax escalation income, partially offset by increased parking revenue at certain of our comparable properties as states and municipalities have eased restrictions related to the COVID-19 pandemic and tenants' employees have increasingly returned to the office and commercial activity has increased.
Property operating expenses. The decrease in property operating expenses is primarily due to our disposition of 20 properties since January 1, 2020, partially offset by an increase in property operating expenses at our comparable properties. Property operating expenses at our comparable properties increased primarily due to increases in landscaping expenses, utility expenses and other direct costs, partially offset by decreases in real estate taxes at certain of our comparable properties.
Net operating income. The change in NOI reflects the net changes in rental income and property operating expenses described above.
SHOP:

|  | Comparable Properties (1) |  | All Properties
|  | As of and For the Six Months Ended June 30, |  | As of and For the Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Total properties |  | 228 |  |  | 228 |  |  | 235 |  |  | 241 |
Number of units |  | 25,423 |  |  | 25,423 |  |  | 25,423 |  |  | 28,348 |
Occupancy |  | 70.8 | % |  | 82.5 | % |  | 70.2 | % |  | 80.7 | %
Average monthly rate (2) |  | $ | 4,299 |  |  | $ | 4,223 |  |  | $ | 4,467 |  |  | $ | 4,535 |

(1)Consists of senior living communities that we have owned and which have been operated by the same operator continuously since January 1, 2020; excludes communities classified as held for sale or closed, if any.
(2)Average monthly rate is calculated by taking the average daily rate, which is defined as total residents fees and services divided by occupied units during the period, and multiplying it by 30 days.

|  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | Comparable (1) |  | Non-Comparable |  |
|  | Properties Results |  | Properties Results |  | Consolidated Properties Results
|  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | %
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change
Residents fees and services |  | $ | 503,708 |  |  | $ | 603,350 |  |  | $ | (99,642) |  |  | (16.5) | % |  | $ | 205 |  |  | $ | 32,723 |  |  | $ | 503,913 |  |  | $ | 636,073 |  |  | $ | (132,160) |  |  | (20.8) | %
Property operating expenses |  | (488,084) |  |  | (517,781) |  |  | (29,697) |  |  | (5.7) | % |  | (1,325) |  |  | (37,120) |  |  | (489,409) |  |  | (554,901) |  |  | (65,492) |  |  | (11.8) | %
NOI |  | $ | 15,624 |  |  | $ | 85,569 |  |  | $ | (69,945) |  |  | (81.7) | % |  | $ | (1,120) |  |  | $ | (4,397) |  |  | $ | 14,504 |  |  | $ | 81,172 |  |  | $ | (66,668) |  |  | (82.1) | %

(1)Consists of senior living communities that we have owned and which have been operated by the same operator continuously since January 1, 2020; excludes communities classified as held for sale or closed, if any.
Residents fees and services. Residents fees and services decreased primarily due to our disposition of nine properties since January 1, 2020 and decreases in occupancy primarily due to the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic at both comparable and non-comparable properties for the six months ended June 30, 2021 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2020, partially offset by
31

increases in average monthly rates at certain of our comparable properties. Additionally, residents fees and services at our comparable properties decreased due to the closure of skilled nursing units during the six months ended June 30, 2021.
Property operating expenses. Property operating expenses decreased primarily due to our disposition of nine properties since January 1, 2020 and a decrease in property operating expenses at our comparable properties. Property operating expenses at our comparable properties decreased primarily due to decreases in costs associated with staffing and dietary expenses primarily due to reduced occupancy at our comparable properties as a result of the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and the closure of skilled nursing units during the six months ended June 30, 2021.
Net operating income. The change in NOI reflects the net changes in residents fees and services and property operating expenses described above.
Non-Segment(1):

|  | Comparable Properties (2) |  | All Properties
|  | As of and For the Six Months Ended June 30, |  | As of and For the Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Total properties: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Other triple net leased senior living communities |  | 29 |  |  | 29 |  |  | 29 |  |  | 32 |
Wellness centers |  | 10 |  |  | 10 |  |  | 10 |  |  | 10 |
Rent coverage: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Other triple net leased senior living communities (3) |  | 1.38 | x |  | 1.66 | x |  | 1.38 | x |  | 1.66 | x
Wellness centers (3) |  | 0.94 | x |  | 1.73 | x |  | 0.94 | x |  | 1.73 | x

(1)Non-segment operations consists of all of our other operations, including certain senior living communities leased to third party operators and wellness centers, which segment we do not consider to be sufficiently material to constitute a separate reporting segment, and any other income or expenses that are not attributable to a specific reporting segment.
(2)Comparable properties consists of properties that we have owned and which have been leased to the same operator continuously since January 1, 2020; excludes properties classified as held for sale, if any.
(3)All tenant operating data presented is based upon the operating results provided by our tenants for the 12 months ended March 31, 2021 and 2020 or the most recent prior period for which tenant operating results are available to us. Rent coverage is calculated using the operating cash flows from our triple net lease tenants' operations of our properties, before subordinated charges, if any, divided by triple net lease minimum rents payable to us. We have not independently verified tenant operating data. Excludes data for historical periods prior to our ownership of certain properties, as well as data for properties sold or classified as held for sale, if any, during the periods presented.

|  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | Comparable (1) |  | Non-Comparable |  |
|  | Properties Results |  | Properties Results |  | Consolidated Properties Results
|  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | % |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | $ |  | %
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | Change |  | Change
Rental income |  | $ | 19,025 |  |  | $ | 20,505 |  |  | $ | (1,480) |  |  | (7.2) | % |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,920 |  |  | $ | 19,025 |  |  | $ | 22,425 |  |  | $ | (3,400) |  |  | (15.2) | %
NOI |  | $ | 19,025 |  |  | $ | 20,505 |  |  | $ | (1,480) |  |  | (7.2) | % |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,920 |  |  | $ | 19,025 |  |  | $ | 22,425 |  |  | $ | (3,400) |  |  | (15.2) | %

(1)Consists of properties that we have owned and which have been leased to the same operator continuously since January 1, 2020; excludes properties classified as held for sale, if any.
Rental income. Rental income decreased primarily due to the sale of three senior living communities leased to private operators since January 1, 2020 and a decrease in rental income at our comparable properties, partially offset by increased rents resulting from our purchase of improvements at our comparable properties since January 1, 2020. Rental income decreased at our comparable properties primarily due to lease renewals with tenants of our wellness centers at lower average rental rates. As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, many of our wellness centers had been ordered closed by state or local executive orders. In February 2021, we entered into lease renewals with the tenant of six of our wellness centers for a five year term at lower cash rental rates until deferred rents become due. We have elected to recognize rental income from this tenant as rent payments are received. In October 2020, the lease for our other four wellness centers was renewed for a 12 year term at a lower average rental rate.
Net operating income. The change in NOI reflects the net changes in rental income described above.
32

Consolidated:
References to changes in the income and expense categories below relate to the comparison of consolidated results for the six months ended June 30, 2021, compared to the six months ended June 30, 2020.
Depreciation and amortization expense. Depreciation and amortization expense decreased primarily due to our disposition of 32 properties, certain depreciable leasing related assets becoming fully depreciated and certain of our acquired resident agreements becoming fully amortized since January 1, 2020, partially offset by the purchase of capital improvements at certain of our properties since January 1, 2020.
General and administrative expense. General and administrative expense increased primarily due to an increase in our base business management fees expense as a result of higher trading prices for our common shares during the six months ended June 30, 2021 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2020.
Acquisition and certain other transaction related costs. For the six months ended June 30, 2021, acquisition and certain other transaction related costs primarily represent costs incurred in connection with the Master Management Agreement. For the six months ended June 30, 2020, acquisition and certain other transaction related costs primarily represent costs incurred in connection with the Restructuring Transaction. For information regarding the Master Management Agreement or the Restructuring Transaction, see Note 9 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
Impairment of assets. For information about our asset impairment charges, see Note 2 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and Note 3 to our consolidated financial statements included in Part IV, Item 15 of our Annual Report.
Gain on sale of properties. Gain on sale of properties is the net result of our sale of certain of our properties during the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020. For further information regarding gain on sale of properties, see Note 2 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and Note 3 to our consolidated financial statements included in Part IV, Item 15 of our Annual Report.
Gains and losses on equity securities, net. Gains and losses on equity securities, net, represent the net unrealized gains and losses to adjust our investment in Five Star to its fair value. For further information regarding our investment in Five Star, see Note 5 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
Interest and other income. The increase in interest and other income is primarily due to $18,181 of funds we received from the U.S. government pursuant to the CARES Act during the six months ended June 30, 2021 compared to $7,346 received during the six months ended June 30, 2020.
Interest expense. Interest expense increased primarily due to our issuance in June 2020 of $1,000,000 aggregate principal amount of our 9.75% senior notes due 2025 and our issuance in February 2021 of $500,000 aggregate principal amount of our 4.375% senior notes due 2031. This increase was partially offset by a decrease in average borrowings under our revolving credit facility, our redemption in April 2020 of all $200,000 of our 6.75% senior notes due 2020, our prepayment in June 2020 of our $250,000 term loan, our prepayment in February 2021 of our $200,000 term loan and our redemption in June 2021 of all $300,000 of our 6.75% senior notes due 2021.
Gain on lease termination. Gain on lease termination represents the gain recognized in connection with the Restructuring Transaction. For information regarding the Restructuring Transaction, see Note 9 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
Loss on early extinguishment of debt. We recorded a loss on early extinguishment of debt in connection with the amendments to our credit and term loan agreements, our prepayment of our $200,000 term loan and our redemption of all $300,000 of our 6.75% senior notes due 2021 during the six months ended June 30, 2021. We recorded a loss on early extinguishment of debt in connection with our prepayment of our $250,000 term loan and mortgage notes during the six months ended June 30, 2020.
Income tax expense. Income tax expense is the result of operating income we earned in certain jurisdictions where we are subject to state income taxes.
33

Non-GAAP Financial Measures (dollars in thousands, except per share amounts)
We present certain "non-GAAP financial measures" within the meaning of applicable rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, including funds from operations attributable to common shareholders, or FFO attributable to common shareholders, normalized funds from operations attributable to common shareholders, or Normalized FFO attributable to common shareholders, and NOI for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020. These measures do not represent cash generated by operating activities in accordance with GAAP and should not be considered alternatives to net income (loss) or net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders as indicators of our operating performance or as measures of our liquidity. These measures should be considered in conjunction with net income (loss) and net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders as presented in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss). We consider these non-GAAP measures to be appropriate supplemental measures of operating performance for a REIT, along with net income (loss) and net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders. We believe these measures provide useful information to investors because by excluding the effects of certain historical amounts, such as depreciation and amortization, they may facilitate a comparison of our operating performance between periods and with other REITs and, in the case of NOI, reflecting only those income and expense items that are generated and incurred at the property level may help both investors and management to understand the operations of our properties.
Funds From Operations and Normalized Funds From Operations Attributable to Common Shareholders
We calculate FFO attributable to common shareholders and Normalized FFO attributable to common shareholders as shown below. FFO attributable to common shareholders is calculated on the basis defined by the National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts, which is net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders, calculated in accordance with GAAP, excluding any gain or loss on sale of properties, loss on impairment of real estate assets and gains or losses on equity securities, net, if any, including adjustments to reflect our proportionate share of FFO of our equity method investment in Five Star, plus real estate depreciation and amortization and minus FFO adjustments attributable to noncontrolling interest, as well as certain other adjustments currently not applicable to us. In calculating Normalized FFO attributable to common shareholders, we adjust for the items shown below. FFO attributable to common shareholders and Normalized FFO attributable to common shareholders are among the factors considered by our Board of Trustees when determining the amount of distributions to our shareholders. Other factors include, but are not limited to, requirements to maintain our qualification for taxation as a REIT, limitations in the agreements governing our debt, the availability to us of debt and equity capital, our expectation of our future capital requirements and operating performance, and our expected needs for and availability of cash to pay our obligations. O ther real estate companies and REITs may calculate FFO attributable to common shareholders and Normalized FFO attributable to common shareholders differently than we do.
Our calculations of FFO attributable to common shareholders and Normalized FFO attributable to common shareholders for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 and reconciliations of net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders, the most directly comparable financial measure under GAAP reported in our condensed consolidated financial statements, to FFO attributable to common shareholders and Normalized FFO attributable to common shareholders appear in the following table. This table also provides a comparison of distributions to shareholders, FFO attributable to common shareholders and Normalized FFO attributable to common shareholders and net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders per share for these periods.
34

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Net loss attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | (34,222) |  |  | $ | (26,072) |  |  | $ | (101,727) |  |  | $ | (16,337) |
Depreciation and amortization |  | 67,888 |  |  | 68,825 |  |  | 134,041 |  |  | 137,255 |
(Gain) loss on sale of properties |  | (30,760) |  |  | 168 |  |  | (30,638) |  |  | (2,614) |
Impairment of assets |  | — |  |  | 31,175 |  |  | (174) |  |  | 42,409 |
Losses (gains) on equity securities, net |  | 3,849 |  |  | (11,974) |  |  | 12,188 |  |  | (2,031) |
FFO adjustments attributable to noncontrolling interest |  | (5,275) |  |  | (5,275) |  |  | (10,548) |  |  | (10,550) |
Adjustments to reflect our share of FFO attributable to an equity method investment |  | (3,005) |  |  | 1,601 |  |  | (969) |  |  | (2,814) |
FFO attributable to common shareholders |  | (1,525) |  |  | 58,448 |  |  | 2,173 |  |  | 145,318 |
Acquisition and certain other transaction related costs |  | 12,071 |  |  | 87 |  |  | 12,071 |  |  | 750 |
Gain on lease termination |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (22,896) |
Loss on early extinguishment of debt |  | 370 |  |  | 181 |  |  | 2,410 |  |  | 427 |
Adjustments to reflect our share of Normalized FFO attributable to an equity method investment |  | 1,299 |  |  | 993 |  |  | 1,384 |  |  | 9,127 |
Normalized FFO attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | 12,215 |  |  | $ | 59,709 |  |  | $ | 18,038 |  |  | $ | 132,726 |
Weighted average common shares outstanding (basic) |  | 237,871 |  |  | 237,700 |  |  | 237,853 |  |  | 237,684 |
Weighted average common shares outstanding (diluted) |  | 237,871 |  |  | 237,700 |  |  | 237,853 |  |  | 237,684 |
Per common share data (basic and diluted): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net loss attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | (0.14) |  |  | $ | (0.11) |  |  | $ | (0.43) |  |  | $ | (0.07) |
FFO attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | (0.01) |  |  | $ | 0.25 |  |  | $ | 0.01 |  |  | $ | 0.61 |
Normalized FFO attributable to common shareholders |  | $ | 0.05 |  |  | $ | 0.25 |  |  | $ | 0.08 |  |  | $ | 0.56 |
Distributions declared |  | $ | 0.01 |  |  | $ | 0.01 |  |  | $ | 0.02 |  |  | $ | 0.16 |

Property Net Operating Income (NOI)
We calculate NOI as shown below. The calculation of NOI excludes certain components of net income (loss) in order to provide results that are more closely related to our property level results of operations. We define NOI as income from our real estate less our property operating expenses. NOI excludes amortization of capitalized tenant improvement costs and leasing commissions that we record as depreciation and amortization. We use NOI to evaluate individual and company-wide property level performance. Other real estate companies and REITs may calculate NOI differently than we do.
35

The calculation of NOI by reportable segment is included above in this Item 2. The following table includes the reconciliation of net income (loss) to NOI for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020, respectively.

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Reconciliation of Net Income (Loss) to NOI: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net loss |  | $ | (32,645) |  |  | $ | (24,742) |  |  | $ | (98,828) |  |  | $ | (13,599) |
Income tax expense |  | 191 |  |  | 1,126 |  |  | 429 |  |  | 683 |
Loss from continuing operations before income tax expense |  | (32,454) |  |  | (23,616) |  |  | (98,399) |  |  | (12,916) |
Loss on early extinguishment of debt |  | 370 |  |  | 181 |  |  | 2,410 |  |  | 427 |
Gain on lease termination |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (22,896) |
Interest expense |  | 67,657 |  |  | 43,974 |  |  | 127,748 |  |  | 85,624 |
Interest and other income |  | (16,038) |  |  | (7,736) |  |  | (18,873) |  |  | (7,874) |
Losses (gains) on equity securities, net |  | 3,849 |  |  | (11,974) |  |  | 12,188 |  |  | (2,031) |
(Gain) loss on sale of properties |  | (30,760) |  |  | 168 |  |  | (30,638) |  |  | (2,614) |
Impairment of assets |  | — |  |  | 31,175 |  |  | (174) |  |  | 42,409 |
Acquisition and certain other transaction related costs |  | 12,071 |  |  | 87 |  |  | 12,071 |  |  | 750 |
General and administrative |  | 9,126 |  |  | 7,312 |  |  | 16,668 |  |  | 16,144 |
Depreciation and amortization |  | 67,888 |  |  | 68,825 |  |  | 134,041 |  |  | 137,255 |
Total NOI |  | $ | 81,709 |  |  | $ | 108,396 |  |  | $ | 157,042 |  |  | $ | 234,278 |
Office Portfolio NOI |  | $ | 61,483 |  |  | $ | 64,617 |  |  | $ | 123,513 |  |  | $ | 130,681 |
SHOP NOI |  | 10,636 |  |  | 33,082 |  |  | 14,504 |  |  | 81,172 |
Non-Segment NOI |  | 9,590 |  |  | 10,697 |  |  | 19,025 |  |  | 22,425 |
Total NOI |  | $ | 81,709 |  |  | $ | 108,396 |  |  | $ | 157,042 |  |  | $ | 234,278 |

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES
Our principal sources of cash to meet operating and capital expenses, pay debt service obligations and make distributions to our shareholders are the operating cash flows we generate as rental income from our leased properties, residents fees and services revenues from our managed communities, borrowings under our revolving credit facility and proceeds from the disposition of certain properties. We believe that these sources will be sufficient to meet our operating and capital expenses, pay debt service obligations and make distributions to our shareholders for the next 12 months and for the foreseeable future thereafter. Our future cash flows from operating activities will depend primarily upon:
•our ability to receive rents from our tenants, including in light of the COVID-19 pandemic and its impact on our tenants' businesses;
•our ability to maintain or increase the occupancy of, and the rental rates at, our properties or reduce the extent of the declines in occupancy and rental rates in response to the COVID-19 pandemic and current economic conditions, particularly at our senior living communities;
•our ability to control operating expenses and capital expenses at our properties, including increased operating expenses that we may incur in response to the COVID-19 pandemic; and
•each manager's ability to manage our managed senior living communities, including throughout the COVID-19 pandemic, to maintain or increase our returns and to reduce the extent of the declines in our returns.
We continue to carefully monitor the developments of the COVID-19 pandemic and the resulting economic conditions and their impact on our tenants, managers, operators and other stakeholders, including at our senior living communities.
36

Table of Contents
In February 2021, we issued $500.0 million aggregate principal amount of 4.375% senior notes due 2031. We used net proceeds from this offering to prepay in full our $200.0 million term loan and used the remaining net proceeds and cash on hand to redeem all of our outstanding 6.75% senior notes due 2021 for a redemption price equal to the principal amount of $300.0 million plus accrued and unpaid interest of $10.1 million in June 2021, when these notes became redeemable with no prepayment premium. In addition, on March 31, 2021, we borrowed $800.0 million under our revolving credit facility as a precautionary measure to increase our cash position and preserve financial flexibility in light of continued uncertainties related to the COVID-19 pandemic. Although we have taken steps to enhance our ability to maintain sufficient liquidity, a protracted negative economic impact resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic may cause further increased pressure on our ability to satisfy financial and other covenants. We may fail to satisfy covenants and conditions under our credit agreement or fail to satisfy our public debt covenants. As of June 30, 2021, our ratio of consolidated income available for debt service to debt service was below the 1.5x incurrence requirement under our revolving credit facility and our public debt covenants as the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic continued to adversely impact our operations. We are not allowed to incur additional debt while this ratio is below 1.5x. For additional responses and measures taken relating to the COVID-19 pandemic, see Part II, Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Liquidity and Capital Resources” in our Annual Report and Note 4 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
During the six months ended June 30, 2021, we sold five properties for an aggregate sales price of $104.5 million, excluding closing costs. The measures we have taken to enhance our ability to maintain sufficient liquidity may not sufficiently offset the decrease in cash flows from operations and capital investments we make, particularly during the COVID-19 pandemic, in which case our liquidity would be negatively impacted.
The following is a summary of our sources and uses of cash flows for the periods presented, as reflected in our condensed consolidated statements of cash flows (dollars in thousands):

|  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash at beginning of period |  | $ | 90,849 |  |  | $ | 52,224 |
Net cash provided by (used in): |  |  |  |
Operating activities |  | 27,046 |  |  | 110,673 |
Investing activities |  | 19,589 |  |  | (7,397) |
Financing activities |  | 770,605 |  |  | (61,732) |
Cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash at end of period |  | $ | 908,089 |  |  | $ | 93,768 |

Our Operating Liquidity and Resources
We generally receive minimum rents from our tenants monthly or quarterly, we receive residents fees and services revenues, net of expenses, from our managed senior living communities monthly and we receive percentage rents from certain of our senior living community tenants monthly, quarterly or annually.
The decrease in cash provided by operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2021 compared to the prior period was primarily due to the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the senior living communities in our SHOP segment, along with reduced NOI as a result of dispositions of properties during 2020 and 2021. As previously disclosed, we expect that the transition of the management of the 108 senior living communities from Five Star to other third party managers will be completed before year end 2021. We also expect to incur costs related to retention and other transition costs for these communities, which costs may be significant. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, we recorded $11.9 million of these costs to acquisition and certain other transaction related costs in our condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss).
As noted elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in our Annual Report, the COVID-19 pandemic has had a substantial adverse impact on our industries. Depending on the duration and severity of this pandemic and the resulting economic conditions, our tenants', managers' and operators' businesses may become significantly adversely affected, which may result in our tenants failing to pay rent to us or not renewing their leases upon expiration and in our senior living community managers realizing decreased returns from our senior living communities. As of August 2, 2021, we granted requests for certain of our tenants to defer rent payments totaling $1.8 million. As of June 30, 2021, we recognized an increase in our accounts receivable balance related to these deferred rent payments of $0.4 million. These tenants are obligated to pay, in most cases, the deferred rents in 12 equal monthly installments, which payments have commenced. For the three months ended June 30, 2021, we collected approximately 99% of our contractual rents due from tenants in our Office Portfolio segment. While these deferred amounts have not negatively impacted our results of operations, the deferred rents have temporarily reduced our operating cash
37

Table of Contents
flows. We are handling requests from our tenants for relief on an individual basis. As it relates to our SHOP segment, we have also deferred approximately $22.2 million of payroll taxes as allowed under the CARES Act. These deferred payroll taxes were included in other liabilities in our condensed consolidated balance sheet as of June 30, 2021 and we expect to pay these deferred taxes in the second half of 2021.
Our Investing Liquidity and Resources
The change in cash provided by (used in) investing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2021 compared to the prior period was primarily due to higher proceeds from the sale of real estate properties in the 2021 period compared to the 2020 period, partially offset by an increase in real estate improvements in the 2021 period compared to the 2020 period.
The following is a summary of capital expenditures, development, redevelopment and other activities for the periods presented (dollars in thousands):

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Six Months Ended June 30,
|  | 2021 |  | 2020 |  | 2021 |  | 2020
Office Portfolio segment capital expenditures: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Lease related costs (1) |  | $ | 10,044 |  |  | $ | 3,918 |  |  | $ | 18,402 |  |  | $ | 8,882 |
Building improvements (2) |  | 4,437 |  |  | 3,708 |  |  | 6,613 |  |  | 6,373 |
SHOP segment fixed assets and capital improvements |  | 19,283 |  |  | 8,505 |  |  | 41,813 |  |  | 21,423 |
Recurring capital expenditures |  | $ | 33,764 |  |  | $ | 16,131 |  |  | $ | 66,828 |  |  | $ | 36,678 |
Development, redevelopment and other activities - Office Portfolio segment (3) |  | $ | 9,689 |  |  | $ | 14,941 |  |  | $ | 22,407 |  |  | $ | 23,155 |
Development, redevelopment and other activities - SHOP segment (3) |  | 5,345 |  |  | 6,570 |  |  | 11,437 |  |  | 14,999 |
Total development, redevelopment and other activities |  | $ | 15,034 |  |  | $ | 21,511 |  |  | $ | 33,844 |  |  | $ | 38,154 |

(1)Office Portfolio segment lease related costs generally include capital expenditures to improve tenants' space or amounts paid directly to tenants to improve their space and other leasing related costs, such as brokerage commissions and tenant inducements.
(2)Office Portfolio segment building improvements generally include expenditures to replace obsolete building components that extend the useful life of existing assets or other improvements to increase the marketability of the property.
(3)Development, redevelopment and other activities generally include capital expenditures that reposition a property or result in new sources of revenue.
During the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, we invested $0.6 million and $0.8 million, respectively, in revenue producing capital improvements at certain of our triple net leased senior living communities leased to private operators, and, as a result, annual rent payable to us increased by approximately $0.04 million and $0.05 million, respectively, pursuant to the terms of the applicable leases. We used cash on hand to fund these purchases. These capital improvement amounts are not included in the table above.
We plan to continue investing capital in our senior living communities to better position these communities in their respective markets in order to increase our returns in future years. Our ability to make capital investments is currently limited to $350.0 million per year pursuant to our credit agreement through the Amendment Period.
As of June 30, 2021, we have estimated unspent leasing related obligations at our triple net leased senior living communities and our medical office and life science properties of approximately $49.6 million, of which we expect to spend approximately $43.4 million during the next 12 months. We expect to fund these obligations using operating cash flows we generate as rental income from our leased properties, residents fees and services revenues from our managed communities, cash on hand and proceeds from the disposition of certain properties.
Our redevelopment in San Diego, CA has been substantially completed and we expect to incur additional leasing costs in 2021 to lease the remaining available space. During the six months ended June 30, 2021, we entered into five leases with a weighted (by annualized rental income) average lease term of approximately 11 years at a weighted average rental rate that is approximately 22% higher than the prior rental rate for the same space at this San Diego, CA property. As of August 2, 2021,
38

Table of Contents
we have executed new leases for an aggregate 85% of the leasable square footage at this property. We are currently in the process of redeveloping two properties in our Office Portfolio located in Tempe, AZ and Lexington, MA. These redevelopment projects may require significant capital expenditures and time to complete. We have continued to progress on our redevelopments during 2021 and continue to assess opportunities to redevelop other properties in our portfolio.
In June 2021, we terminated a previously announced agreement to acquire a property which is adjacent to one of our existing properties located in Silver Springs, Maryland.
As noted above, our ability to make capital investments is currently limited pursuant to our credit agreement through the Amendment Period. For further information regarding our acquisitions and dispositions, see Note 2 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
Our Financing Liquidity and Resources
The change in cash provided by (used in) financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2021 compared to the prior period was primarily due to increased net borrowings under our revolving credit facility, net proceeds from our issuance in February 2021 of $500.0 million aggregate principal amount of our 4.75% senior notes, decreased term loan repayment amounts in the 2021 period compared to the 2020 period, and a reduction in distributions paid to our shareholders in the 2021 period, partially offset by increased senior unsecured notes repayment amounts in the 2021 period compared to the 2020 period and net proceeds from our issuance in June 2020 of $1.0 billion aggregate principal amount of our 9.75% senior notes.
As of June 30, 2021, we had $849.1 million of cash and cash equivalents and were fully drawn under our revolving credit facility. We typically use cash balances, borrowings under our revolving credit facility, net proceeds from offerings of debt or equity securities, net proceeds from the disposition of assets and the cash flows from our operations to fund our operations, debt repayments, distributions, property acquisitions, investments, capital expenditures and other general business purposes.
In order to fund investments and to meet cash needs that may result from timing differences between our receipt of rents and our desire or need to make distributions or pay operating or capital expenses, we maintain a revolving credit facility. The maturity date of our revolving credit facility is January 15, 2022, and, subject to the payment of an extension fee and meeting other conditions, we have two, one year options to extend the maturity date of the facility to January 2024. Our revolving credit facility generally provides that we can borrow, repay and re-borrow funds available under our revolving credit facility until maturity, and no principal repayment is due until maturity. At June 30, 2021, our revolving credit facility required interest to be paid on borrowings at the annual rate of 2.9%, plus a facility fee of 30 basis points per annum on the total amount of lending commitments under the facility. The interest rate premium and facility fee are each subject to adjustment based upon changes to our credit ratings. On March 31, 2021, we borrowed $800.0 million under our revolving credit facility as a precautionary measure to increase our cash position and preserve financial flexibility in light of continued uncertainties related to the COVID-19 pandemic. As of June 30, 2021 and August 2, 2021, we were fully drawn under our revolving credit facility.
In January 2021, we amended our credit and term loan agreements in order to provide us with certain flexibility in light of continued uncertainties related to the COVID-19 pandemic. Pursuant to the amendments:
•certain of the financial covenants under our credit and term loan agreements, including covenants that require us to maintain certain financial ratios, have been waived through the Amendment Period;
•the revolving credit facility commitments have been reduced from $1.0 billion to $800.0 million;
•we pledged certain equity interests of subsidiaries owning properties to secure our obligations under our credit and term loan agreements and agreed to provide first mortgage liens on 62 medical office and life science properties with an aggregate gross book value of real estate assets of $1.0 billion as of June 30, 2021 to secure our obligations, which pledges and/or mortgage liens may be removed or new ones may be added during the Amendment Period based on outstanding debt amounts, among other things;
•we have the ability to fund $350.0 million of capital expenditures per year and we are restricted in our ability to acquire real property as defined in our credit agreement;
•the interest rate premium over LIBOR under our revolving credit facility and term loan increased by 30 basis points;
39

Table of Contents
•certain covenants and restrictions on distributions to common shareholders, share repurchases, capital expenditures, acquiring additional properties and incurring additional indebtedness (in each case subject to various exceptions), and the minimum liquidity requirement of $200.0 million will remain in place during the Amendment Period; and
•we are generally required to apply the net cash proceeds from the disposition of assets, capital markets transactions, and debt financings to the repayment of any amounts outstanding under our revolving credit facility.
Generally, when significant amounts are outstanding under our revolving credit facility, or as the maturities of our indebtedness approach, we intend to explore refinancing alternatives. Such alternatives may include incurring additional debt, selling certain properties and issuing new equity securities. In addition, we may also seek to expand our existing joint venture arrangements or to participate in additional joint ventures or other arrangements that may provide us additional sources of financing. We currently have an effective shelf registration statement that allows us to issue public securities on an expedited basis, but it does not assure that there will be buyers for such securities. We may also assume debt in connection with our acquisitions of properties or place new debt on properties we own.
During the six months ended June 30, 2021, we paid quarterly cash distributions to our shareholders totaling approximately $4.8 million using existing cash balances. On July 15, 2021, we declared a quarterly distribution payable to common shareholders of record on July 26, 2021 in the amount of $0.01 per share, or approximately $2.4 million. We expect to pay this distribution on or about August 19, 2021 using cash on hand. For further information regarding the distribution we paid during 2021, see Note 7 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
We believe we will have access to various types of financings, including debt or equity offerings, to fund our future acquisitions and to pay our debts and other obligations as they become due, subject to limitations on debt offerings in agreements governing our debt. Our ability to complete, and the costs associated with, future debt transactions depends primarily upon credit market conditions and our then creditworthiness. We have no control over market conditions. Our credit and debt ratings, which were recently downgraded, depend upon evaluations by credit rating agencies of our business practices and plans, including our ability to maintain our earnings, to stagger our debt maturities and to balance our use of debt and equity capital so that our financial performance and leverage ratios afford us flexibility to withstand any reasonably anticipated adverse changes. Similarly, our ability to raise equity capital in the future will depend primarily upon equity capital market conditions and our ability to conduct our business to maintain and grow our operating cash flows. We intend to conduct our business activities in a manner which will afford us reasonable access to capital for investment and financing activities, but we cannot be sure that we will be able to successfully carry out that intention. It is uncertain what the duration and severity of the COVID-19 pandemic and its economic impact will be. A protracted economic downturn may have various negative consequences including a decline in financing availability and increased costs for financing. Further, those conditions could also disrupt capital markets and limit our access to financing from public sources, particularly if the global financial markets experience significant disruptions.
In February 2021, we issued $500.0 million aggregate principal amount of our 4.375% senior notes due 2031 in an underwritten public offering. These notes are guaranteed by all of our subsidiaries, except for certain excluded subsidiaries, including pledged subsidiaries under our credit agreement. We used the net proceeds from this offering to prepay in full our $200.0 million term loan which was scheduled to mature in September 2022. In June 2021, we used the remaining net proceeds from this offering and cash on hand to redeem all of our outstanding 6.75% senior notes due 2021 for a redemption price equal to the principal amount of $300.0 million plus accrued and unpaid interest of $10.1 million, when these notes became redeemable with no prepayment premium. Our next significant debt maturity does not occur until $250.0 million of our senior notes mature in May 2024.
In February 2021, Moody's Investors Service downgraded our senior unsecured debt rating from Ba2 to B1 and our 9.75% senior notes due 2025 rating from Ba1 to Ba3 and assigned a Ba3 rating to our 4.375% senior notes due 2031, and Standard & Poor's Ratings Services downgraded our senior unsecured debt rating from BB to BB- and our 9.75% senior notes due 2025 rating from BB+ to BB and assigned a BB rating to our 4.375% senior notes due 2031.
For further information regarding our outstanding debt, see Note 4 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
Except for the limitations in the amendments to our credit agreement described above, our strategy related to property acquisitions and dispositions is materially unchanged from that disclosed in our Annual Report. Our plans for particular properties and other strategic considerations may cause us to change our acquisition and disposition strategies, and we may do so at any time and without shareholder approval. Further, those plans may be further impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic.
40

Table of Contents
Debt Covenants
Our principal debt obligations at June 30, 2021 were: (1) outstanding borrowings under our $800.0 million revolving credit facility; (2) $2.9 billion outstanding principal amount of senior unsecured notes; and (3) $683.5 million aggregate principal amount of mortgage notes (excluding premiums, discounts and net debt issuance costs) secured by seven properties. For further information regarding our indebtedness, see Note 4 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
Our senior unsecured notes are governed by our senior unsecured notes indentures and their supplements. Our credit agreement and our senior unsecured notes indentures and their supplements provide for acceleration of payment of all amounts outstanding upon the occurrence and continuation of certain events of default, such as, in the case of our credit agreement, a change of control of us, as defined, which includes RMR LLC ceasing to act as our business and property manager. Our senior unsecured notes indentures and their supplements and our credit agreement also contain covenants that restrict our ability to incur debts, including debts secured by mortgages on our properties, in excess of calculated amounts and require us to maintain various financial ratios, and our credit agreement contains covenants that restrict our ability to make distributions to our shareholders in certain circumstances. As of June 30, 2021, our ratio of consolidated income available for debt service to debt service was below the 1.5x incurrence requirement under our revolving credit facility and our public debt covenants as the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic continued to adversely impact our operations. We are not allowed to incur additional debt while this ratio is below 1.5x, and as such, prior to falling below the 1.5x incurrence requirement, we borrowed $800.0 million under our revolving credit facility as a precautionary measure to increase our cash position and preserve financial flexibility in light of continued uncertainties related to the COVID-19 pandemic. The proceeds from this borrowing may be used for general business purposes. As of June 30, 2021, we believe we were in compliance with all of the other covenants under our senior unsecured notes indentures and their supplements, our credit agreement and our other debt obligations. Although we have taken steps to enhance our ability to maintain sufficient liquidity, as noted elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, a protracted negative economic impact resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic may cause increased pressure on our ability to satisfy financial and other covenants. Continued availability of borrowings under our revolving credit facility is subject to our satisfying certain financial covenants and other credit facility conditions. If our operating results and financial condition are significantly negatively impacted by the economic conditions or otherwise, we may fail to satisfy covenants and conditions under our credit agreement or fail to satisfy our public debt covenants. Further, if we believe we would not be able to satisfy our financial or other covenants, we would seek waivers, amendments, or in the case of our public debt covenants, draw upon any undrawn amounts if again available from our revolving credit facility prior to any covenant violation, consistent with our previous approach in March 2021, which may lead to increased costs and interest rates, additional restrictive covenants or other lender protections. We can provide no assurance that we would be able to obtain these waivers or amendments or repay the related debt facilities when due, which would lead to an event of default or potential acceleration of amounts due on our outstanding debt.
Neither our senior unsecured notes indentures and their supplements, nor our credit agreement, contain provisions for acceleration which could be triggered by our debt ratings. However, under our credit agreement, our senior unsecured debt ratings are used to determine the fees and interest rates we pay. Accordingly, following our debt ratings downgrades, our interest expense and related costs under our credit agreement has increased. See "—Our Financing Liquidity and Resources" above for information regarding recent downgrades of our issuer credit rating and senior unsecured debt rating that resulted in a change in the interest rate premiums under our revolving credit facility and term loan.
Our senior unsecured notes indentures and their supplements contain cross default provisions to any other debts of more than $20.0 million ($50.0 million or more in the case of our senior unsecured notes indentures and supplements entered in February 2016, February 2018, June 2020 and February 2021). Similarly, our credit agreement has cross default provisions to other indebtedness that is recourse of $25.0 million or more and indebtedness that is non-recourse of $75.0 million or more.
The loan agreements governing the aggregate $620.0 million secured debt financing on the property owned by our joint venture contain customary covenants and provide for acceleration of payment of all amounts due thereunder upon the occurrence and continuation of certain events of default.
Supplemental Guarantor Information
In March 2020, the SEC released Release No. 33-10762, Financial Disclosures About Guarantors and Issuers of Guaranteed Securities and Affiliates Whose Securities Collateralize a Registrant's Securities, or Release 33-10762. Release 33-10762 amended the disclosure requirements related to certain registered securities under SEC Regulation S-X, Rules 3-10 and 3-16, permitting registrants to provide certain alternative financial disclosures and non-financial disclosures in lieu of
41

Table of Contents
separate consolidating financial statements for subsidiary issuers and guarantors of registered debt securities if certain conditions are met.
On May 28, 2020, we issued $1.0 billion of our 9.75% senior notes due 2025. On February 3, 2021, we issued $500.0 million of our 4.375% senior notes due 2031. As of June 30, 2021, all $1.0 billion of our 9.75% senior notes due 2025 and all $500.0 million of our 4.375% senior notes due 2031 were fully and unconditionally guaranteed, on a joint and several basis and on a senior unsecured basis, by all of our subsidiaries, except for certain excluded subsidiaries, including pledged subsidiaries under our credit agreement. The notes and the guarantees are effectively subordinated to all of our and the subsidiary guarantors' secured indebtedness, respectively, to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such secured indebtedness, and are structurally subordinated to all indebtedness and other liabilities and any preferred equity of any of our subsidiaries that do not guarantee the notes. Our remaining $1.35 billion of senior unsecured notes do not have the benefit of any guarantees as of June 30, 2021.
A subsidiary guarantor's guarantee of our 9.75% senior notes due 2025 and our 4.375% senior notes due 2031, as applicable, and all other obligations of such subsidiary guarantor under the indenture governing the notes will automatically terminate and such subsidiary guarantor will automatically be released from all of its obligations under such subsidiary guarantee and the indenture under certain circumstances, including on or after the date (a) the notes have an investment grade rating from two rating agencies and one of such investment grade ratings is a mid-BBB investment grade rating and (b) no default or event of default has occurred and is continuing under the indenture. Our non-guarantor subsidiaries are separate and distinct legal entities and have no obligation, contingent or otherwise, to pay any amounts due on our 9.75% senior notes due 2025 or our 4.375% senior notes due 2031 or the respective guarantees, or to make any funds available therefor, whether by dividend, distribution, loan or other payments. The rights of holders of our 9.75% senior notes due 2025 and our 4.375% senior notes due 2031, as applicable, to benefit from any of the assets of our non-guarantor subsidiaries are subject to the prior satisfaction of claims of those subsidiaries' creditors and any preferred equity holders. As a result, our 9.75% senior notes due 2025 and our 4.375% senior notes due 2031 and the respective guarantees are structurally subordinated to all indebtedness, guarantees and other liabilities of our subsidiaries that do not guarantee our 9.75% senior notes due 2025 and our 4.375% senior notes due 2031, including guarantees of other indebtedness of ours, payment obligations under lease agreements, trade payables and preferred equity.
The following tables present summarized financial information for guarantor entities and issuer, on a combined basis after eliminating (i) intercompany transactions and balances among the guarantor entities and (ii) equity in earnings from, and any investments in, any subsidiary that is a non-guarantor (dollars in thousands):

|  | As of June 30, 2021 |  | As of December 31, 2020
Real estate properties, net |  | $ | 4,092,063 |  |  | $ | 4,097,573 |
Other assets, net |  | 1,105,632 |  |  | 285,747 |
Total assets |  | $ | 5,197,695 |  |  | $ | 4,383,320 |
Indebtedness, net |  | $ | 3,610,731 |  |  | $ | 2,815,049 |
Other liabilities |  | 285,967 |  |  | 252,956 |
Total liabilities |  | $ | 3,896,698 |  |  | $ | 3,068,005 |

|  |  |  | Six Months Ended June 30, 2021 |  |
Revenues |  |  |  |  |  | $ | 575,540 |  |  |
Expenses |  |  |  |  |  | 625,053 |  |  |
Loss from continuing operations |  |  |  |  |  | (160,716) |  |  |
Net loss |  |  |  |  |  | (161,145) |  |  |
Net loss attributable to DHC |  |  |  |  |  | (161,145) |  |  |

42

Table of Contents
Related Person Transactions
We have relationships and historical and continuing transactions with RMR LLC, RMR Inc., Five Star and others related to them. For further information about these and other such relationships and related person transactions, see Notes 9, 10 and 11 to our condensed consolidated financial statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, our Annual Report, our definitive Proxy Statement for our 2021 Annual Meeting of Shareholders and our other filings with the SEC. In addition, see the section captioned “Risk Factors” of our Annual Report for a description of risks that may arise as a result of these and other related person transactions and relationships. We may engage in additional transactions with related persons, including businesses to which RMR LLC or its subsidiaries provide management services.
Impact of Government Reimbursement
For the six months ended June 30, 2021, substantially all of our NOI was generated from properties where a majority of the revenues are derived from our tenants' and residents' private resources, and a small amount of our NOI was generated from properties where a majority of the revenues are derived from Medicare and Medicaid payments. Nonetheless, we own, and our tenants, managers and operators operate, facilities in many states that participate in federal and state healthcare payment programs, including the federal Medicare and state Medicaid programs and other federal and state healthcare payment programs. Also, some of our medical office and life science property tenants participate in federal Medicare and state Medicaid programs and other government healthcare payment programs.
Under the CARES Act, HHS established a Provider Relief Fund as noted elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. We have recognized $18,181 as other income with respect to our SHOP segment for the six months ended June 30, 2021.
For more information regarding the government healthcare funding and regulation of our business, please see the section captioned “Business—Government Regulation and Reimbursement” in our Annual Report and the section captioned “Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Impact of Government Reimbursement” in our Annual Report.
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.
We are exposed to risks associated with market changes in interest rates. We manage our exposure to this market risk by monitoring available financing alternatives. Our strategy to manage exposure to changes in interest rates has not materially changed since December 31, 2020. Other than as described below, we do not currently foresee any significant changes in our exposure to fluctuations in interest rates or in how we manage this exposure in the near future.
Although we have no present plans to do so, we may in the future enter into hedge arrangements or derivative contracts from time to time to mitigate our exposure to changes in interest rates.
43

Table of Contents
Fixed Rate Debt
At June 30, 2021, our outstanding fixed rate debt included the following (dollars in thousands):

|  |  |  | Annual |  | Annual |  |  |  |
|  | Principal |  | Interest |  | Interest |  |  |  | Interest
Debt |  | Balance (1) |  | Rate (1) |  | Expense |  | Maturity |  | Payments Due
Senior unsecured notes |  | $ | 250,000 |  |  | 4.750 | % |  | $ | 11,875 |  |  | 2024 |  | Semi-Annually
Senior unsecured notes |  | 1,000,000 |  |  | 9.750 | % |  | 97,500 |  |  | 2025 |  | Semi-Annually
Senior unsecured notes |  | 500,000 |  |  | 4.750 | % |  | 23,750 |  |  | 2028 |  | Semi-Annually
Senior unsecured notes |  | 500,000 |  |  | 4.375 | % |  | 21,875 |  |  | 2031 |  | Semi-Annually
Senior unsecured notes |  | 350,000 |  |  | 5.625 | % |  | 19,688 |  |  | 2042 |  | Quarterly
Senior unsecured notes |  | 250,000 |  |  | 6.250 | % |  | 15,625 |  |  | 2046 |  | Quarterly
Mortgage note |  | 11,485 |  |  | 6.280 | % |  | 721 |  |  | 2022 |  | Monthly
Mortgage note |  | 10,603 |  |  | 4.850 | % |  | 514 |  |  | 2022 |  | Monthly
Mortgage note |  | 15,632 |  |  | 5.750 | % |  | 899 |  |  | 2022 |  | Monthly
Mortgage note |  | 15,427 |  |  | 6.640 | % |  | 1,024 |  |  | 2023 |  | Monthly
Mortgage notes (2) |  | 620,000 |  |  | 3.530 | % |  | 21,886 |  |  | 2026 |  | Monthly
Mortgage note |  | 10,355 |  |  | 4.444 | % |  | 460 |  |  | 2043 |  | Monthly
|  | $ | 3,533,502 |  |  |  |  | $ | 215,817 |  |  |  |  |

(1)The principal balances and interest rates are the amounts stated in the applicable contracts. In accordance with GAAP, our carrying values and recorded interest expense may differ from these amounts because of market conditions at the time we assumed certain of these debts. This table does not include obligations under finance leases.
(2)The life science property encumbered by these mortgages is owned in a joint venture arrangement in which we own a 55% equity interest. The principal amounts listed in the table for these debts have not been adjusted to reflect the equity interest in the joint venture that we do not own.
No principal repayments are due under our unsecured notes until maturity. Our mortgage notes generally require principal and interest payments through maturity pursuant to amortization schedules. Because these debts require interest to be paid at a fixed rate, changes in market interest rates during the term of these debts will not affect our interest obligations. If these debts were refinanced at interest rates which are one percentage point higher or lower than shown above, our annual interest cost would increase or decrease by approximately $35.3 million.
Changes in market interest rates also would affect the fair value of our fixed rate debt obligations; increases in market interest rates decrease the fair value of our fixed rate debt, while decreases in market interest rates increase the fair value of our fixed rate debt. Based on the balances outstanding at June 30, 2021, and discounted cash flows analyses through the respective maturity dates, and assuming no other changes in factors that may affect the fair value of our fixed rate debt obligations, a hypothetical immediate one percentage point increase in interest rates would change the fair value of those obligations by approximately $31.4 million.
Our senior unsecured notes and certain of our mortgages contain provisions that allow us to make repayments earlier than the stated maturity date. In some cases, we are not allowed to make early repayment prior to a cutoff date and we are generally allowed to make prepayments only at a premium equal to a make whole amount, as defined, which is generally designed to preserve a stated yield to the noteholder. In the past, we have repurchased and retired some of our outstanding debt and we may do so again in the future. These prepayment rights and our ability to repurchase and retire outstanding debt may afford us opportunities to mitigate the risk of refinancing our debts at maturity at higher rates by refinancing prior to maturity.
Floating Rate Debt
At June 30, 2021, our floating rate debt obligations consisted of $800.0 million outstanding under our revolving credit facility. Our revolving credit facility matures in January 2022, and, subject to the payment of an extension fee and meeting other conditions, we have two, one year options to extend the maturity date of the facility to January 2024. Generally, no principal repayments are required under our revolving credit facility prior to maturity, and we can borrow, repay and re-borrow funds available, subject to conditions, at any time without penalty.
44

Table of Contents
Borrowings under our revolving credit facility are in U.S. dollars and interest is required to be paid at the rate of LIBOR plus a premium that is subject to adjustment based upon changes to our credit ratings. Accordingly, we are exposed to interest rate risk for changes in U.S. dollar based short term rates, specifically LIBOR, and to changes in our credit ratings. In addition, upon renewal or refinancing of our revolving credit facility, we are vulnerable to increases in interest rate premiums due to market conditions or our perceived credit characteristics. Generally, a change in interest rates would not affect the value of our floating rate debt but would affect our operating results.
The following table presents the impact a one percentage point increase in interest rates would have on our annual floating rate interest expense as of June 30, 2021 (dollars in thousands except per share amounts):

|  | Impact of Changes in Interest Rates
|  |  |  | Outstanding |  | Total Interest |  | Annual Earnings
|  | Interest Rate (1) |  | Floating Rate Debt |  | Expense Per Year |  | Per Share Impact (2)
At June 30, 2021 |  | 2.85 | % |  | $ | 800,000 |  |  | $ | 22,800 |  |  | $ | 0.10 |
One percentage point increase |  | 3.85 | % |  | $ | 800,000 |  |  | $ | 30,800 |  |  | $ | 0.13 |

(1)Interest rate under our revolving credit facility as of June 30, 2021.
(2)Based on weighted average number of shares outstanding (basic and diluted) for the six months ended June 30, 2021.
The foregoing table shows the impact of an immediate increase in floating interest rates. If interest rates were to increase gradually over time, the impact would be spread over time. Our exposure to fluctuations in floating interest rates will increase or decrease in the future with increases or decreases in the amount of our borrowings outstanding under our revolving credit facility or other floating rate debt.
LIBOR Phase Out
LIBOR is currently expected to be phased out for new contracts by December 31, 2021 and for pre-existing contracts by June 30, 2023. We are required to pay interest on borrowings under our revolving credit facility at floating rates based on LIBOR. Interest we may pay on any future debt that we may incur may also require that we pay interest based upon LIBOR. We currently expect that the determination of interest under our credit facility agreement would be revised as provided under the agreement or amended as necessary to provide for an interest rate that approximates the existing interest rate as calculated in accordance with LIBOR. Despite our current expectations, we cannot be sure that, if LIBOR is phased out or transitioned, the changes to the determination of interest under our agreement would approximate the current calculation in accordance with LIBOR. We do not know what standard, if any, will replace LIBOR if it is phased out or transitioned.
Item 4. Controls and Procedures.
As of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, our management carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of our President and Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer, of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures pursuant to Rules 13a-15 and 15d-15 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Based upon that evaluation, our President and Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures are effective.
There have been no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended June 30, 2021 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.
45

Table of Contents
Warning Concerning Forward-Looking Statements
This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q contains statements that constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 and other securities laws. Also, whenever we use words such as “believe”, “expect”, “anticipate”, “intend”, “plan”, “estimate”, “will”, “may” and negatives or derivatives of these or similar expressions, we are making forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements are based upon our present intent, beliefs or expectations, but forward-looking statements are not guaranteed to occur and may not occur. Forward-looking statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q relate to various aspects of our business, including:
•The duration and severity of the COVID-19 pandemic and its impact on us and our tenants', managers' and operators' businesses, including the ability of our tenants and senior living community residents to pay rent to us,
•Our ability to pay distributions to our shareholders and to sustain the amount of such distributions,
•The ability of our senior living community managers to minimize the negative impact from the COVID-19 pandemic on our senior living communities and to manage them profitably and increase our returns,
•Our belief that we are well positioned to weather the present disruptions facing the real estate industry and, in particular, the real estate healthcare industry, including the senior living industry,
•Our belief that the healthcare sector and many of our tenants, managers and operators provide essential services across the United States and the implication that our and our tenants', managers' and operators' businesses will remain open to provide such essential services,
•Our expectations regarding the quality and future performance of the new third party managers of the 41 senior living communities we have recently transitioned from Five Star and the 35 senior living communities we expect to transition from Five Star in the near term,
•Our expectation that we will execute agreements to transition 32 of our senior living communities that are currently being managed by Five Star to new managers by the end of 2021,
•Whether the aging U.S. population and increasing life spans of seniors will increase the demand for senior living communities and other medical and healthcare related properties and healthcare services,
•Our ability to retain our existing tenants, attract new tenants and maintain or increase current rental rates on terms as favorable to us as our prior leases,
•The credit qualities of our tenants,
•Our ability to compete for tenancies and acquisitions effectively,
•Our potential receipt of any additional funding under the CARES Act,
•Our expectation that our redevelopment projects will be completed on budget by the estimated completion dates,
•Our acquisitions and sales of properties,
•Our closures of senior living communities,
•Our ability to raise debt or equity capital,
•Our ability to complete dispositions,
•The future availability of borrowings under our revolving credit facility,
•Our policies and plans regarding investments, financings and dispositions,
•Whether we may contribute additional properties to our joint venture and receive proceeds from the other investors in the joint venture in connection with those contributions,
46

Table of Contents
•Our ability to pay interest on and principal of our debt,
•Our ability to appropriately balance our use of debt and equity capital,
•Our credit ratings,
•Our expectation that we benefit from our relationships with RMR LLC,
•Our qualification for taxation as a REIT, and
•Other matters.
Our actual results may differ materially from those contained in or implied by our forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors, some of which are beyond our control. Risks, uncertainties and other factors that could have a material adverse effect on our forward-looking statements and upon our business, results of operations, financial condition, FFO attributable to common shareholders, Normalized FFO attributable to common shareholders, NOI, cash flows, liquidity and prospects include, but are not limited to:
•The impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic and its aftermath on us and our tenants', managers' and operators' businesses,
•The impact of conditions in the economy and the capital markets on us and our tenants, managers and operators,
•Compliance with, and changes to, federal, state and local laws and regulations, accounting rules, tax laws and similar matters,
•Limitations imposed on our business and our ability to satisfy complex rules in order for us to maintain our qualification for taxation as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes,
•Competition within the healthcare and real estate industries, particularly in those markets in which our properties are located,
•Actual and potential conflicts of interest with our related parties, including our Managing Trustees, Five Star, RMR LLC and others affiliated with them, and
•Acts of terrorism, outbreaks of pandemics, including the COVID-19 pandemic, or other manmade or natural disasters beyond our control.
For example:
•Under the current economic conditions, our tenants, managers and operators may not be able to profitably operate their businesses at our properties, our tenants may become unable or unwilling to pay rent owed to us, or the managers or operators of our senior living communities may be unable to generate our minimum returns for sustained periods as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic or otherwise. Additionally, our ability to borrow under our credit facility is subject to us satisfying financial and other covenants, and if we default under our credit facility or other debt obligations due to the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic or otherwise, we may be required to repay our outstanding borrowings and other debt. Further, although we have taken steps to enhance our ability to maintain sufficient liquidity, unanticipated events, such as emergencies in addition to, or as an expansion of, the current impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic, may require us to expend amounts not currently planned,
•This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q states that vaccination clinics at senior living communities in our SHOP segment have been completed; however, even though vaccinations have been administered, the senior living industry may not recover to pre-pandemic levels for an extended period of time or at all if market preferences and practices result in older adults utilizing less services of the type offered at our communities,
•Five Star has experienced, and our other senior living community managers may experience, operating and financial challenges resulting from a number of factors, some of which are beyond Five Star's or any such other manager's control, and which challenges impact our operating results from our managed senior living communities, including, but not limited to:
47

Table of Contents
•The impact of conditions in the economy and the capital markets on Five Star and our other senior living community managers and their residents, clients and other customers,
•Competition within the senior living and other health and wellness related services businesses,
•Older adults delaying or forgoing moving into senior living communities or purchasing health and wellness services from Five Star and our other senior living community managers,
•Increases in Five Star's and our other senior living community managers' labor costs or in costs Five Star or any such other manager pays for goods and services,
•Increases in tort and insurance liability costs,
•Five Star's and our other senior living community managers' operating and debt leverage,
•Changes in Medicare or Medicaid policies and regulations or the possible future repeal, replacement or modification of these or other existing or proposed legislation or regulations,
•Delays or nonpayment of government payments to Five Star or any of our other senior living community managers,
•Compliance with, and changes to, federal, state and local laws and regulations that could affect Five Star's and our other senior living community managers' services or impose requirements, costs and administrative burdens that may reduce Five Star's and such other managers' ability to profitably operate their businesses,
•Five Star's and our other senior living community managers' exposure to litigation and regulatory and government proceedings due to the nature of their businesses, including adverse determinations resulting from government reviews, audits and investigations and unanticipated costs to comply with legislative or regulatory developments, and
•Ongoing healthcare reform efforts, including continued efforts by third-party payers to reduce costs,
•We have not executed any new management agreement for the 32 remaining senior living communities to be transitioned from Five Star to other third party managers, and we may be unable to identify new managers for those communities that we believe are sufficiently qualified or we may be unable to reach agreement with any such managers on management terms before year end 2021 or at all, and any agreement we may reach with any such managers may not be on the terms we currently expect or desire, and may not be equal to or more favorable to us than the terms of our current management arrangements with Five Star, and further, transitions may not be successful and such managers may not be able to manage our senior living communities profitably or increase our returns,
•We own a significant number of Five Star common shares and we expect to own these shares for the foreseeable future. However, we may sell some or all of our Five Star common shares, or our ownership interest in Five Star may otherwise be diluted in the future,
•Our current cash distribution rate to common shareholders is $0.01 per share per quarter, or $0.04 per share per year, due to the operating challenges and uncertain economic challenges as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. Our distribution rate may be set and reset from time to time by our Board of Trustees. Our Board of Trustees will consider many factors when setting or resetting our distribution rate, including our historical and projected net income, Normalized FFO, requirements to maintain our qualification for taxation as a REIT, limitations in the agreements governing our debt, the availability to us of debt and equity capital, our expectation of our future capital requirements and operating performance, our expected needs for and availability of cash to pay our obligations and other factors deemed relevant by our Board of Trustees in its discretion. Further, our projected cash available for distribution may change and may vary from our expectations. Accordingly, future distributions to our shareholders may be increased or decreased and we cannot be sure as to the rate at which future distributions will be paid,
•Our ability to make future distributions to our shareholders and to make payments of principal and interest on our indebtedness depends upon a number of factors, including our future earnings, the capital costs we incur to lease and operate our properties and our working capital requirements. We may be unable to pay our debt obligations or to maintain our current rate of distributions on our common shares and future distributions may be reduced or eliminated,
48

Table of Contents
•We may be unable to repay our debt obligations when they become due,
•We intend to conduct our business activities in a manner that will afford us reasonable access to capital for investment and financing activities. However, we may not succeed in this regard and we may not have reasonable access to capital,
•Subject to limitations on acquisitions in agreements governing our debt, we plan to selectively sell certain properties from time to time to fund future acquisitions, and to strategically update, rebalance and reposition our investment portfolio, which we refer to as our capital recycling program. In addition, to reduce our leverage, we have sold properties and other assets. We cannot be sure we will sell any of these properties or what the terms or timing of any such sales may be. In addition, in the case of our capital recycling program, we cannot be sure that we will acquire replacement properties that improve the quality of our portfolio or our ability to increase our distributions to shareholders, and, we may sell properties at prices that are less than expected and less than their carrying values and therefore incur losses,
•Contingencies in our acquisition and sale agreements that we may enter may not be satisfied and any acquisitions and sales pursuant to such agreements and any related management arrangements we may expect to enter may not occur, may be delayed or the terms of such transactions or arrangements may change,
•The capital investments we are making at our senior living communities and our plan to invest additional capital into our senior living communities to better position them in their respective markets in order to increase our future returns may not be successful and may not achieve our expected results. Our senior living communities may not be competitive, despite these capital investments, or these capital investments may be delayed due to the COVID-19 pandemic,
•Our redevelopment projects may not be successful and may cost more or take longer to complete than we currently expect. In addition, we may not realize the returns we expect from these projects and we may incur losses from these projects, and any letters of intent we entered and may enter into to lease our redevelopment projects may not materialize,
•We may spend more for capital expenditures than we currently expect,
•Our existing joint venture and any other joint ventures that we may enter may not be successful,
•Our tenants may experience losses and default on their rent obligations to us,
•Some of our tenants may not renew expiring leases, and we may be unable to obtain new tenants to maintain or increase the historical occupancy rates of, or rents from, our properties,
•Our ability to grow our business and maintain or increase our distributions to shareholders depends in large part upon our ability to buy properties and arrange for their profitable operation or lease them for rents, less their property operating expenses, that exceed our capital costs. We are currently generally prohibited from making acquisitions pursuant to our credit agreement during the Amendment Period. In addition, even after these restrictions expire, we may be unable to identify properties that we want to acquire, and we may fail to reach agreement with the sellers and complete the purchase of any properties we do want to acquire. In addition, we may not realize the returns we expect on any properties we acquire,
•Rents that we can charge at our properties may decline upon renewals or expirations because of changing market conditions or otherwise,
•Although we have obtained a waiver from compliance with certain financial covenants under our credit agreement through June 2022, if our operating results and financial condition are further significantly and adversely impacted by current economic conditions or otherwise, we may fail to comply with the terms of the waiver and other requirements under our credit agreement, and we may also fail to satisfy certain financial requirements under the agreements governing our public debt. For example, our ratio of consolidated income available for debt service to debt service was below the 1.5x incurrence requirement under our credit agreement and our public debt covenants as of June 30, 2021, and we cannot be certain how long this ratio will remain below 1.5x. We are prohibited from incurring additional debt while this ratio is below 1.5x, but are not required to repay outstanding debt as a result of failure to comply with this financial requirement. We are currently fully drawn under our revolving credit facility and could also be required to
49

Table of Contents
repay our outstanding debt in the event of non-compliance with certain other requirements of our credit agreement or the agreements governing our public debt. We may therefore experience future liquidity constraints, as we are prohibited from incurring additional debt under our credit agreement or otherwise for failure to comply with the requirements of our credit agreement and the agreements governing our public debt, and we will be limited to our cash on hand or be forced to raise additional sources of capital or take other measures to maintain adequate liquidity,
•Actual costs under our revolving credit facility or other floating rate debt will be higher than the stated rates because of fees and expenses associated with such debt,
•We have options to extend the maturity date of our revolving credit facility upon payment of a fee and meeting other conditions; however, the applicable conditions may not be met,
•The premiums used to determine the interest rate payable on our revolving credit facility and the facility fee payable on our revolving credit facility are based on our credit ratings, which are subject to change,
•For the three months ended June 30, 2021, substantially all of our NOI was generated from properties where a majority of the revenues are derived from our tenants' and residents' private resources. This may imply that we will maintain or increase the percentage of our NOI generated from private resources at our senior living communities. However, our residents and patients may become unable to fund our charges with private resources and we may be required or may elect for business reasons to accept or pursue revenues from government sources, which could result in an increased part of our NOI and revenue being generated from government payments and our becoming more dependent on government payments,
•Circumstances that adversely affect the ability of seniors or their families to pay for our managers' or operators' services, such as economic downturns, weak housing market conditions, higher levels of unemployment among our residents' family members, lower levels of consumer confidence, stock market volatility and/or changes in demographics generally could affect the profitability of our senior living communities,
•It is difficult to accurately estimate tenant space preparation costs. Our unspent leasing related obligations may cost more or less and may take longer to complete than we currently expect, and we may incur increasing amounts for these and similar purposes in the future,
•Our senior living communities are subject to extensive government regulation, licensure and oversight. We sometimes experience deficiencies in the operation of our senior living communities and some of our communities may be prohibited from admitting new residents or our license to continue operations at a community may be revoked. Also, operating deficiencies or a license revocation at one or more of our senior living communities may have an adverse impact on our ability to obtain licenses for or attract residents to our other communities,
•We believe that our relationships with our related parties, including Five Star and RMR LLC and others affiliated with them may benefit us and provide us with competitive advantages in operating and growing our business. However, the advantages we believe we may realize from these relationships may not materialize, and
•The business and property management agreements between us and RMR LLC have continuing 20 year terms. However, those agreements permit early termination in certain circumstances. Accordingly, we cannot be sure that these agreements will remain in effect for continuing 20 year terms.
Currently unexpected results could occur due to many different circumstances, some of which are beyond our control, such as the COVID-19 pandemic and its aftermath, new legislation or regulations affecting our business or the businesses of our tenants, managers or operators, changes in our tenants', managers' or operators' revenues or costs, worsening or lack of improvement of Five Star's financial condition or changes in our other tenants', managers' or operators' financial conditions, deficiencies in operations by a tenant, manager or operator of one or more of our senior living communities, changed Medicare or Medicaid rates, acts of terrorism, pandemics, natural disasters or changes in capital markets or the economy generally.
The information contained elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q or in our other filings with the SEC, including under the caption “Risk Factors”, or incorporated herein or therein, identifies other important factors that could cause differences from our forward-looking statements. Our other filings with the SEC are available on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.
You should not place undue reliance upon our forward-looking statements.
50

Table of Contents
Except as required by law, we do not intend to update or change any forward-looking statements as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.
Statement Concerning Limited Liability
The Amended and Restated Declaration of Trust establishing Diversified Healthcare Trust, dated September 20, 1999, as amended and supplemented, as filed with the State Department of Assessments and Taxation of Maryland, provides that no trustee, officer, shareholder, employee or agent of Diversified Healthcare Trust shall be held to any personal liability, jointly or severally, for any obligation of, or claim against, Diversified Healthcare Trust. All persons dealing with Diversified Healthcare Trust in any way shall look only to the assets of Diversified Healthcare Trust for the payment of any sum or the performance of any obligation.
51

Table of Contents
PART II. Other Information
Item 1A. Risk Factors.
There have been no material changes to risk factors from those we previously disclosed in our Annual Report.
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.
Issuer purchases of equity securities. The following table provides information about our purchases of our equity securities during the quarter ended June 30, 2021:

Calendar Month |  | Number of Shares Purchased(1) |  | Average Price Paid per Share |  | Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs |  | Maximum Approximate Dollar Value of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs
June 2021 |  | 13,906 |  |  | $ | 4.18 |  |  | — |  |  | $ | — |
Total |  | 13,906 |  |  | $ | 4.18 |  |  | — |  |  | $ | — |

(1) These common share withholdings and purchases were made to satisfy tax withholding and payment obligations of certain former officers and employees of RMR LLC in connection with the vesting of awards of our common shares. We withheld and purchased these shares at their fair market value based upon the trading price of our common shares at the close of trading on Nasdaq on the purchase date.
Item 6. Exhibits.

Exhibit Number |  | Description
3.1 |  | Composite Copy of Articles of Amendment and Restatement, dated September 20, 1999, as amended to date. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2020.)
3.2 |  | Articles Supplementary, dated May 11, 2000. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2000.)
3.3 |  | Articles Supplementary, dated June 30, 2017. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed June 30, 2017.)
3.4 |  | Articles Supplementary, dated May 19, 2020. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed May 20, 2020.)
3.5 |  | Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company, adopted January 1, 2020. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed January 2, 2020.)
4.1 |  | Form of Common Share Certificate. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed January 2, 2020.)
4.2 |  | Indenture, dated as of December 20, 2001, between the Company and State Street Bank and Trust Company. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-3, File No. 333-76588.)
4.3 |  | Supplemental Indenture No. 6, dated as of December 8, 2011, between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association, related to 6.75% Senior Notes due 2021, including form thereof. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011.)
4.4 |  | Supplemental Indenture No. 7, dated as of July 20, 2012, between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association, related to 5.625% Senior Notes due 2042, including form thereof (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed July 20, 2012.)
4.5 |  | Supplemental Indenture No. 9, dated as of April 28, 2014, between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association, related to 4.75% Senior Notes due 2024, including form thereof. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2014.)
4.6 |  | Indenture, dated as of February 18, 2016, between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 18, 2016.)
4.7 |  | First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of February 18, 2016, between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association, related to 6.25% Senior Notes due 2046, including form thereof. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 18, 2016.)

52

Table of Contents

4.8 |  | Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of February 12, 2018, between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association, related to 4.75% Senior Notes due 2028, including form thereof. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017.)
4.9 |  | Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of June 2, 2020, among the Company, certain subsidiaries of the Company named therein as guarantors and U.S. Bank, National Association, related to 9.750% Senior Notes due 2025, including form thereof. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed June 5, 2020.)
4.10 |  | Supplemental Indenture, dated as of March 5, 2021, among the Company, certain subsidiaries of the Company named therein as guarantors and U.S. Bank, National Association, related to 9.750% Senior Notes due 2025. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2021.)
4.11 |  | Fourth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of February 8, 2021, among the Company, certain subsidiaries of the Company named therein as guarantors and U.S. Bank, National Association, related to 4.375% Senior Notes due 2031, including form thereof. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020.)
4.12 |  | Supplemental Indenture, dated as of March 5, 2021, among the Company, certain subsidiaries of the Company named therein as guarantors and U.S. Bank, National Association, related to 4.375% Senior Notes due 2025. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Quarterly Report for the quarter ended March 31, 2021.)
4.13 |  | Registration Rights and Lock-Up Agreement, dated as of June 5, 2015, among the Company, ABP Trust (f/k/a Reit Management & Research Trust) and Adam D. Portnoy. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed June 8, 2015.)
10.1 |  | Summary of Trustee Compensation. (Incorporated by reference to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed June 4, 2021.)
10.2 |  | Amended and Restated Master Management Agreement, dated as of June 9, 2021, among the Company and certain of its subsidiaries, and Five Star and certain of its subsidiaries. (Incorporated by reference to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed June 9, 2021.)
10.3 |  | Amended and Restated Guaranty Agreement, dated as of June 9, 2021, by Five Star for the benefit of certain subsidiaries of the Company. (Incorporated by reference to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed June 9, 2021.)
10.4 |  | Third Amended and Restated Property Management Agreement, dated as of June 9, 2021, between the Company and RMR LLC. (Incorporated by reference to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K filed June 9, 2021.)
22.1 |  | List of Subsidiary Guarantors. (Incorporated by reference to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2021.)
31.1 |  | Rule 13a-14(a) Certification. (Filed herewith.)
31.2 |  | Rule 13a-14(a) Certification. (Filed herewith.)
32.1 |  | Section 1350 Certification. (Furnished herewith.)
101.INS |  | XBRL Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document.
101.SCH |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. (Filed herewith.)
101.CAL |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. (Filed herewith.)
101.DEF |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document. (Filed herewith.)
101.LAB |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. (Filed herewith.)
101.PRE |  | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. (Filed herewith.)
104 |  | Cover Page Interactive Data File. (Formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101.)

53

Table of Contents
SIGNATURES
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

| DIVERSIFIED HEALTHCARE TRUST
| By: | /s/ Jennifer F. (Francis) Mintzer
|  | Jennifer F. (Francis) Mintzer
|  | President and Chief Executive Officer
Dated: August 4, 2021 |
| By: | /s/ Richard W. Siedel, Jr.
|  | Richard W. Siedel, Jr.
|  | Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer
|  | (principal financial and accounting officer)
Dated: August 4, 2021 |

54